brought to you by T CORE

HIP-2018-23/TH

PREPARED FOR SUBMISSION TO JCAP

Planck scale black hole dark matter from Higgs inflation

Syksy Räsänen^{a,b} and Eemeli Tomberg^a

^aUniversity of Helsinki, Department of Physics and Helsinki Institute of Physics, P.O. Box 64, FIN-00014 University of Helsinki, Finland
^bBirzeit University, Department of Physics
P.O. Box 14, Birzeit, West Bank, Palestine

E-mail: syksy.rasanen@iki.fi, eemeli.tomberg@helsinki.fi

Abstract. We study the production of primordial black hole (PBH) dark matter in the case when the Standard Model Higgs coupled non-minimally to gravity is the inflaton. PBHs can be produced if the Higgs potential has a near-critical point due to quantum corrections. In this case the slow-roll approximation may be broken, so we calculate the power spectrum numerically. We consider both the metric and the Palatini formulation of general relativity. Combining observational constraints on PBHs and on the CMB spectrum we find that PBHs can constitute all of the dark matter only if they evaporate early and leave behind Planck mass relics. This requires the potential to have a shallow local minimum, not just a critical point. The initial PBH mass is then below 10^6 g, and predictions for the CMB observables are the same as in tree-level Higgs inflation, $n_s = 0.96$ and $r = 5 \times 10^{-3}$ (metric) or $r = 4 \times 10^{-8} \dots 2 \times 10^{-7}$ (Palatini).

Contents

1	Introduction		
2	Hig	gs potential	3
	2.1 Tree-level potential		3
	2.2	Quantum corrections	4
3	Infl	ation	5
-	3.1	Background evolution	5
	3.2	Inflationary observables	6
	3.3	Special cases	6
		3.3.1 Slow-roll inflation	6
		3.3.2 Ultra-slow-roll inflation	7
		3.3.3 Inflation near a critical point	7
	3.4	Perturbations	8
		3.4.1 Mode equation	8
		3.4.2 Slow-roll	9
		3.4.3 Ultra-slow-roll	10
		3.4.4 Tensor perturbations	10
		3.4.5 Critical point	10
4	Primordial black holes		11
	4.1	PBH mass	11
	4.2	PBH energy density fraction	13
	4.3	Planck mass relics	13
5	Nu	merical analysis	14
	5.1	Scan method	14
	5.2	SR near the feature	15
	5.3	USR near the feature	16
		5.3.1 Critical point or a local minimum	16
		5.3.2 Results	17
		5.3.3 Jumps in λ and y_t	20
6	Discussion		21
	6.1	Comparison to previous work	21
	6.2	Quantum diffusion	21
	6.3	Non-Gaussianities	22
	6.4	Critical point with USR on CMB scales	22
7	Conclusions		
A	Upper mass limit for Planck scale relic PBHs		
в	Growth of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ after Hubble exit		

1 Introduction

Higgs inflation. The Standard Model (SM) of particle physics is very successful in describing physics at the electroweak (EW) scale. A key part of the SM is the Higgs mechanism, in which the Higgs field gives masses to elementary particles. If the Higgs field is coupled non-minimally to gravity and the theory is extrapolated to high energies, the tree-level theory provides a model of inflation [1, 2]. Its predictions for the spectral index of primordial scalar perturbations and tensor-to-scalar ratio are in excellent agreement with observations of the cosmic microwave background (CMB) radiation and large-scale structure [3]. Higgs inflation is appealing in its simplicity, and it is perhaps the most minimalistic way of incorporating inflation into known particle physics.

However, the predictions can change because of two complicating factors: choice of gravitational degrees of freedom and quantum corrections. There are several formulations of general relativity that are equivalent for the Einstein–Hilbert action and minimally coupled matter. The most common is the metric formulation, where the metric and its derivatives are the only degrees of freedom. Another one is the Palatini formulation, where the connection is taken to be an independent variable [4, 5], which leads to different predictions when the gravitational action is more complicated than the Einstein–Hilbert case [6-25], or when the matter is directly coupled to the Ricci scalar [26-36], as in Higgs inflation [29, 30, 32-34].

Quantum corrections can in principle provide a consistency test between cosmology and collider physics [37–50], but they bring up ambiguities related to the non-renormalizable nature of gravity and possibly to the choice of frame [43, 44, 46, 48, 51–66], lead to possible issues with unitarity [30, 40, 46, 51, 54, 63, 67–73], and may make the Higgs self-coupling run to a negative value at high energies [74–78]. Nevertheless, thanks to a conjectured approximate shift symmetry at the inflationary scale, loop corrections there can be calculated systematically independent of any problems at lower scales, though the connection between the inflationary regime and EW scale physics is not uniquely defined [33, 46, 57, 61, 70, 79–86]. In most cases, quantum corrections don't affect the CMB predictions much [57]. However, if the couplings are tuned, the corrections can produce a feature at the inflationary scales, such as a critical point where the first and second derivatives of the potential vanish (simply called an inflection point in some publications) [32, 48, 57, 79–81, 84, 86–89], a hilltop [32, 33, 57] or a degenerate vacuum [90, 91]. Such features can change the dynamics and the CMB predictions considerably.

Primordial black holes as dark matter. In addition to affecting CMB observables, features in the potential could produce large scalar perturbations that seed primordial black holes (PBHs) [92] when scales around the critical point re-enter the Hubble radius after inflation. PBHs could then constitute part or all of the dark matter [93–100]. The recent detection of gravitational waves from black hole mergers by LIGO and Virgo [101] has rekindled the study of PBHs [102, 103], with many proposed models of critical point inflation [104–110] that could produce PBH dark matter in the mass range observable by current or upcoming gravitational wave experiments. Such predictions are subject to stringent constraints from astrophysical observations, such as lensing and gamma-ray bursts [111–113]. Only four regions remain in the spectrum of PBH mass that still allow a sizeable PBH population. There are two narrow mass windows at 10¹⁸ g and 4 × 10¹⁹ g, a mass window at 10³⁴ ... 10³⁵ g ≈ 25... 100 M_☉ close to the LIGO/Virgo range, and finally all initial masses < 10⁶ g are allowed, corresponding to PBHs that evaporate before big bang nucleosynthesis (BBN) down to Planck scale relics without spoiling baryogenesis [111, 112].

PBH production in critical point Higgs inflation has been studied in a simple setting in [105]. The authors concluded that with a suitable choice of parameters, their model can produce enough PBHs in the LIGO/Virgo mass range to constitute all of the dark matter while remaining consistent with CMB observations. However, their analysis was based on the slow-roll (SR) approximation, which does not necessarily apply at a critical point [106– 110, 114]. Also, the running of the quartic Higgs coupling and of the non-minimal coupling was treated phenomenologically without using the full renormalisation group equations.

In this study of critical point Higgs inflation, we start from the renormalization group improved SM Higgs potential and run it from the EW scale up. We also run the chiral SM down from high scales and match the two potentials at an intermediate scale, with a jump in the quartic Higgs coupling and the top Yukawa coupling. We scan over all near-critical point Higgs potentials and calculate the spectrum of scalar perturbations numerically, without the SR approximation. We consider both the metric and the Palatini formulation of general relativity. We compare to the observational limits on the CMB spectrum and on PBHs.

In section 2 we outline how we find the potential with a critical point. In section 3 we discuss inflation and SR violation near such a critical point. In section 4 we summarize the theory of primordial black holes and their formation in the context of critical point inflation. In section 5 we present our numerical scans over all allowed critical and near-critical point potentials and the results for black hole formation in Higgs inflation. Section 6 is reserved for discussion, and in section 7 we summarize our findings. Technical details about the mass limit of relic PBHs and non-conservation of the curvature perturbation are presented in appendices A and B.

2 Higgs potential

2.1 Tree-level potential

The Lagrangian of the SM coupled non-minimally to gravity is

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} \left(M^2 + \xi h^2 \right) g^{\mu\nu} R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\nu} \partial_\mu h \partial_\nu h - V(h) + \mathcal{L}_{SM} \right], \qquad (2.1)$$

where $g_{\mu\nu}$ is the metric, $R_{\mu\nu}$ is the Ricci tensor, M is a mass scale close to Planck mass that we set to unity henceforth, h is the radial Higgs field, ξ is the non-minimal coupling, $V(h) = \frac{\lambda}{4}h^4$, and \mathcal{L}_{SM} contains the rest of the SM. The Ricci tensor is built from the connection: in the metric case we take it to be the Levi–Civita connection, but in the Palatini case it is an independent variable determined by the field equations [29]. To make contact with the usual analysis of inflation, it is customary to perform a Weyl transformation to the Einstein frame and define a new canonical scalar field χ with minimal coupling to gravity and a canonical kinetic term [1]:

$$g_{\alpha\beta} \to (1+\xi h^2)^{-1} g_{\alpha\beta} , \qquad \frac{dh}{d\chi} = \frac{1+\xi h^2}{\sqrt{1+\xi h^2 + p6\xi^2 h^2}} , \qquad (2.2)$$

where p = 1 in the metric formulation and p = 0 in the Palatini formulation. In the metric case the Einstein frame potential is

$$U(\chi) = \frac{V[h(\chi)]}{[1 + \xi h(\chi)^2]^2} \equiv \frac{\lambda}{4} F[h(\chi)]^4 , \qquad (2.3)$$

where in the metric case

$$F(h) \equiv \frac{h}{\sqrt{1+\xi h^2}} \approx \begin{cases} \chi & h \ll 1/\xi \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{\xi}} \left(1 - e^{-\sqrt{2/3}\chi}\right)^{1/2} & h \gg 1/\sqrt{\xi} \end{cases}$$
(2.4)

In the Palatini case, we have the exact result

$$F[h(\chi)] = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\xi}} \tanh\left(\sqrt{\xi}\chi\right) \,. \tag{2.5}$$

It is convenient to define [57]

$$\delta \equiv \frac{1}{\xi h^2} \ . \tag{2.6}$$

The potential (2.3) is exponentially flat and supports SR inflation for $h \gtrsim 1/\sqrt{\xi}$, that is, $\delta \lesssim 1$.

2.2 Quantum corrections

We take into account quantum corrections to the potential in the same way as in [33]. At $\delta \leq 1$ the theory is approximated by the chiral SM, and we add to (2.3) the chiral SM one-loop potential correction [44]

$$U_{1-\text{loop}} = \frac{6m_W^4}{64\pi^2} \left(\ln\frac{m_W^2}{\mu^2} - \frac{5}{6} \right) + \frac{3m_Z^4}{64\pi^2} \left(\ln\frac{m_Z^2}{\mu^2} - \frac{5}{6} \right) - \frac{3m_t^4}{16\pi^2} \left(\ln\frac{m_t^2}{\mu^2} - \frac{3}{2} \right) , \qquad (2.7)$$

where W and Z boson masses m_W and m_Z and the top quark mass m_t are

$$m_W^2 = \frac{g^2 F^2}{4} , \qquad m_Z^2 = \frac{\left(g^2 + g'^2\right) F^2}{4} , \qquad m_t^2 = \frac{y_t^2 F^2}{2} , \qquad (2.8)$$

and other fermions are approximated to be massless. We also let the couplings run according to the one-loop chiral SM beta functions [44, 115]:

$$16\pi^{2}\beta_{\lambda} = -6y_{t}^{4} + \frac{3}{8} \left[2g^{4} + (g'^{2} + g^{2})^{2} \right], \quad 16\pi^{2}\beta_{y_{t}} = y_{t} \left(-\frac{17}{12}g'^{2} - \frac{3}{2}g^{2} - 8g_{S}^{2} + 3y_{t}^{2} \right),$$

$$16\pi^{2}\beta_{g} = -\frac{13}{4}g^{3}, \quad 16\pi^{2}\beta_{g'} = \frac{27}{4}g'^{3}, \quad 16\pi^{2}\beta_{g_{S}} = -7g_{S}^{3}.$$

(2.9)

A term in β_{λ} proportional to λ and the running of ξ are omitted as higher order corrections. Everything is done in the \overline{MS} renormalization scheme. In principle, the theory reduces to the chiral SM only in the limit $\delta \to 0$; however, we assume that the above results give a decent approximation for the potential for all $\delta \leq 1$. In both the metric formulation and the Palatini formulation the theory is asymptotically the chiral SM, but for finite values of δ the renormalisation group running is different in the two formulations; our approximation neglects these differences. The renormalization scale is chosen to depend on the field,

$$\mu(\chi) = \kappa F(\chi) , \qquad (2.10)$$

where the constant κ is chosen so that the loop correction (2.7) vanishes at a feature scale (see below).



Figure 1. Sketch of a critical point potential: at the point marked by the dashed line, U' = U'' = 0. This potential was formed with parameter values $\xi = 70$, $\delta_0 = 1.5$, $\epsilon_{V0} = \eta_{V0} = 0$ in the metric formulation (see section 5).

We connect the chiral SM to EW scale physics at a threshold scale chosen to be

ŀ

$$u_1 = \frac{\kappa}{\xi} \ . \tag{2.11}$$

Below this scale, the couplings run according to three loop SM beta functions and we match them to the observed particle masses and strong coupling constant [116, 117]

$$\frac{g_S^2(m_Z)}{4\pi} = 0.1184 , \quad m_H = 125.09 \pm 0.24 \,\text{GeV} , \quad m_t = 172.44 \pm 0.49 \,\text{GeV} . \tag{2.12}$$

The top mass uncertainty above does not include the theoretical uncertainty in relating the measured MCMC mass to the perturbation theory pole mass, estimated to be of the order one GeV [77, 117]. Running and matching are done with the code [118], which also uses the initial values $m_W = 80.399 \text{ GeV}$, $m_Z = 91.1876 \text{ GeV}$, the Fermi constant $G_F = 1.16637 \times 10^{-5} \text{ GeV}^{-2}$, the fine structure constant $\alpha = 1/127.916$ and $\sin^2 \theta_W = 0.23116$, where θ_W is the Weinberg angle evaluated at scale m_Z . At the threshold, we let couplings λ and y_t jump by $\Delta \lambda$ and Δy_t to simulate the effects of the unknown physics between the EW and inflationary scale. For simplicity, we omit such jumps for the gauge couplings and match their SM and chiral SM values at the threshold.

Different values of the jumps $\Delta \lambda$ and Δy_t correspond to different corrections to the potential. We consider a potential with a critical point at the inflationary scales $\delta \leq 1$, where U' = U'' = 0, see figure 1, or a near-critical point where U' and U'' are close to zero.

3 Inflation

3.1 Background evolution

The potential discussed in section 2 gives the time evolution of the homogeneous background field $\chi(t)$ and the scale factor a(t) through the Friedmann equations (taking spatial curvature to be negligible):

$$3H^2 = \frac{1}{2}\dot{\chi}^2 + U(\chi) , \qquad \ddot{\chi} + 3H\dot{\chi} + U'(\chi) = 0 , \qquad (3.1)$$

where $H \equiv \dot{a}/a$ and dot indicates derivative with respect to the cosmic time t. For cosmic inflation to take place, the scalar field potential energy must dominate over the kinetic term, so the first equation in (3.1) simplifies:

$$\frac{1}{2}\dot{\chi}^2 \ll U(\chi) \quad \Rightarrow \quad 3H^2 \approx U(\chi) \ . \tag{3.2}$$

This condition can be written in terms of the first Hubble SR parameter:

$$\epsilon_H \equiv \frac{\dot{\chi}^2}{2H^2} < 1 \quad \text{for inflation.}$$
(3.3)

3.2 Inflationary observables

To compare to observations, we have to calculate the evolution of perturbations on top of the background solution. Gaussian perturbations are fully characterized by the power spectrum: $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ for the comoving curvature perturbation in the scalar sector, and $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{T}}$ for the tensor perturbations. Observations of the CMB temperature and polarization anisotropies and CMB lensing [3] give at the pivot scale $k_* = 0.05 \text{ Mpc}^{-1}$ the amplitude

$$A_s \equiv \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k_*) = 2.1 \times 10^{-9} , \qquad (3.4)$$

spectral index

$$n_s \equiv 1 + \left. \frac{d\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k)}{d\ln k} \right|_{k=k_*} = 0.9653 \pm 0.0041 \tag{3.5}$$

and tensor-to-scalar ratio

$$r \equiv \frac{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{T}}(k_*)}{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k_*)} < 0.070 .$$
 (3.6)

The pivot scale k_* exits the Hubble radius when the number of e-folds until the end of inflation is

$$N_* \approx 61 - \Delta N_{\rm reh} + \frac{1}{4} \ln U_* \approx 57 + \frac{1}{4} \ln U_* \stackrel{\rm SR}{\approx} 52 - \ln \frac{0.07}{r} , \qquad (3.7)$$

where $\Delta N_{\rm reh}$ is the number of e-folds between the end of inflation and the end of reheating, taken to be $\Delta N_{\rm reh} = 4$ for SM field content [119–121] (see also [122]), and U_* is the potential at the Hubble exit of k_* . The last equality applies in the SR approximation.

3.3 Special cases

3.3.1 Slow-roll inflation

Let us define the second Hubble SR parameter:

$$\eta_H \equiv -\frac{\ddot{\chi}}{H\dot{\chi}} \ . \tag{3.8}$$

If both $|\eta_H|$ and ϵ_H are < 1, we have SR inflation. In this case the second equation in (3.1) also simplifies, and we have

$$|\ddot{\chi}| \ll 3H|\dot{\chi}| \qquad \Rightarrow \qquad 3H\dot{\chi} \approx -U'(\chi) .$$
 (3.9)

We can also define the potential SR parameters:

$$\epsilon_V \equiv \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{U'}{U}\right)^2, \qquad \eta_V \equiv \frac{U''}{U}$$
(3.10)

with

$$\epsilon_H \approx \epsilon_V , \qquad \eta_H \approx \eta_V - \epsilon_V \qquad \text{in SR.}$$
(3.11)

Smallness of ϵ_V and $|\eta_V|$ is a necessary (but not sufficient) condition for SR. SR predicts the CMB observables [123]

$$n_s = 1 - 6\epsilon_V + 2\eta_V , \qquad r = 16\epsilon_V . \tag{3.12}$$

SR inflation is desirable on CMB scales as it predicts a nearly scale invariant spectrum, $n_s \approx 1$, in agreement with the observed value (3.5).

3.3.2 Ultra-slow-roll inflation

If the first derivative of the potential is negligible at some point during inflation, the equations of motion become

$$3H^2 \approx U(\chi) \approx \text{constant}, \qquad \ddot{\chi} + 3H\dot{\chi} \approx 0.$$
 (3.13)

This regime is called ultra-slow-roll inflation (USR) [124–128]. The SR approximation does not hold, since $\eta_H = 3 > 1$, even though $\epsilon_V \approx 0$ and we can have $|\eta_V| < 1$. The solution of (3.13) is

$$\dot{\chi}(t) \propto e^{-3Ht} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \chi(t) \propto A + e^{-3Ht} ,$$
 (3.14)

where A is a constant, so the field slows down exponentially. As we will see, the power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ is greatly enhanced during USR.

3.3.3 Inflation near a critical point

Let us consider inflationary dynamics in the case when the inflaton potential has a critical point at χ_0 , that is, $U'(\chi_0) = U''(\chi_0) = 0$ (see figure 1). We further assume that χ starts in SR above this feature, rolling towards χ_0 . There are three possible outcomes, with different background evolution and perturbation power spectra, depending on the details of the potential.

- 1. If the SR approximation holds all the way to χ_0 , then it takes an infinite number of e-folds to reach the critical point. This case is not physically relevant, since χ never gets to the vacuum at $\chi < \chi_0$ (the field velocity vanishes as U' = 0, as (3.9) shows). However, we may consider a near-critical point with $\eta_V = 0$, $0 < \epsilon_V \ll 1$, so that the field rolls over the feature in a finite time. As we will see below, the scalar power spectrum is enhanced in this case, but the SR approximation holds all the way through the feature.
- 2. If the SR approximation breaks down before the critical point, but inflation continues until $\chi < \chi_0$ — that is, $\epsilon_V < 1$ all the way through, but $|\eta_V - \epsilon_V| > 1$ at least somewhere above χ_0 , see (3.11) — then near the critical point the field is in USR [106–110, 129]. The USR conditions (3.13) are satisfied for only a short span of field values near the critical point — in our numerical solutions for Higgs inflation, the USR period typically lasts only for a few e-folds, and the transition in and out of USR is not sharp. However, during this period, the scalar power spectrum can be strongly enhanced. This growth can be further enhanced if we consider a near-critical point instead, with $\epsilon_V = 0$ but $\eta_V > 0$ so that the potential has a local minimum. After the feature the field may return to SR or inflation may end, depending on the shape of the potential.

3. If $\epsilon_V > 1$ at some point above but close to the critical point, then inflation ends before the critical point is reached, or at least leaves the SR attractor. Typically the inflaton rolls over the critical point quickly, and there is hardly any enhancement of the scalar power spectrum [107].

The second case is particularly interesting: the SR approximation fails in the middle of inflation, and the scalar power spectrum can be greatly enhanced. Below we look at the evolution of the scalar power spectrum in this case analytically, before doing a full numerical calculation.

3.4 Perturbations

3.4.1 Mode equation

Scalar perturbations during inflation are typically described in terms of the Sasaki-Mukhanov variable ν [130]. Its Fourier modes μ_k satisfy the equation of motion

$$\mu_k'' + \left(k^2 - \frac{z''}{z}\right)\mu_k = 0 , \qquad (3.15)$$

where prime denotes derivative with respect to conformal time $\eta = \int dt/a(t)$, and

$$z \equiv a \frac{\dot{\chi}}{H} \tag{3.16}$$

is determined by the background solution. We solve (3.15) in the Bunch–Davies vacuum [131], corresponding to the initial conditions

$$\mu'_{k} = -ik\mu_{k} , \qquad |\mu_{k}| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2k}}$$
(3.17)

at an early time when the mode is deep inside the Hubble radius, $aH \ll k$.

To compare to observations, we calculate from μ_k the power spectrum of the comoving curvature perturbation,

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k,t) = \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} \frac{|\mu_k(t)|^2}{z(t)^2} .$$
(3.18)

In SR inflation with adiabatic perturbations, $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k, t)$ does not depend on t after Hubble exit, $aH \gg k$. This is not true in USR, so we define

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k) \equiv \lim_{t \to \infty} \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k, t) \tag{3.19}$$

and compare this quantity to the observed value (3.4) and its running or to the conditions for PBH formation.

Thus far, the treatment in this section has been exact in linear perturbation theory, with no assumptions about the background evolution. Next, we solve $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ in some special cases, to get analytical understanding of its behaviour near a critical point.

3.4.2 Slow-roll

Let us first calculate $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ in SR inflation to zeroth order in the SR parameters. In this approximation, H and $\dot{\chi}$ are constant, $z(\eta) \propto a(\eta) \propto -\eta^{-1}$, and the solution of the mode equation (3.15) with the initial conditions (3.17) is

$$\mu_k = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2k}} \left(1 - \frac{i}{k\eta} \right) e^{-ik\eta} . \tag{3.20}$$

Inserting this and (3.16) into (3.18), $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ freezes on super-Hubble scales $-\eta k \ll 1$ to the scale-independent value

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty} = \frac{H^4}{4\pi^2 \dot{\chi}^2} \ . \tag{3.21}$$

Calculating to first order in SR parameters modifies this result slightly by adding scaledependence, but the super-Hubble freeze still happens. It is conventional to calculate $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)$ using an asymptotic expression evaluated at Hubble exit, giving

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k) \approx \frac{H^4}{4\pi^2 \dot{\chi}^2} \bigg|_{k=aH} = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 \epsilon_H} \bigg|_{k=aH} \approx \frac{V}{24\pi^2 \epsilon_V} \bigg|_{k=aH} \,. \tag{3.22}$$

This is the standard SR result for $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$.

In the general, non-SR case it is convenient to define a new variable, especially for the numerical considerations of section 5:

$$g_k \equiv \frac{\mu_k e^{ik\eta}}{z} . \tag{3.23}$$

Multiplication by $e^{ik\eta}$ removes the rapid phase oscillations on sub-Hubble scales present in (3.20), and the factor 1/z absorbs all of the time-dependence of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k,t)$ into $g_k(t)$:

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k,t) = \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} |g_k(t)|^2 . \qquad (3.24)$$

When $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ freezes to a constant value at super-horizon scales, so does $g_k(t)$, unlike μ_k whose exponential growth obscures details of the solution.

In terms of g_k , the Bunch–Davies initial conditions read

$$\dot{g}_k = -\frac{\dot{z}}{z}g_k , \qquad |g_k| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2k}|z|} \quad \text{at} \quad k \gg aH ,$$
 (3.25)

and the mode equation (3.15) becomes

$$\ddot{g}_{k} + \left(H + 2\frac{\dot{z}}{z} - \frac{2ik}{a}\right)\dot{g}_{k} - \frac{2ik}{a}\frac{\dot{z}}{z}g_{k} = 0 , \qquad (3.26)$$

where we have switched back to cosmic time t for easier numerical treatment — the dynamical range of t is smaller than that of the exponentially changing η . Here

$$\frac{\dot{z}}{z} = H(1 + \epsilon_H - \eta_H) . \qquad (3.27)$$

This is an exact expression. At zeroth order in SR, $\dot{z}/z = H$, and in super-Hubble limit $k \ll aH$, equation (3.26) reduces to

$$\ddot{g}_k + 3H\dot{g}_k = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \dot{g}_k \propto e^{-3Ht} \quad \Rightarrow \quad g_k \propto A + e^{-3Ht} , \qquad (3.28)$$

where A is a constant. The mode g_k and hence the power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k,t)$ freeze to constant values as time goes on, as discussed above. Taking k-dependence into account, two independent solutions of (3.26) at zeroth order in SR are

$$g_{k1} = \left(i + \frac{k}{aH}\right), \qquad g_{k2} = \left(i - \frac{k}{aH}\right)e^{-2ik/(aH)}, \qquad (3.29)$$

and the solution with the Bunch–Davies initial conditions (3.25) is

$$g_k = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2k}} \frac{H^2}{k\dot{\chi}} g_{k1} .$$
 (3.30)

3.4.3 Ultra-slow-roll

In USR, we have $\eta_H \approx 3$, $\epsilon_H \approx 0$, so $\dot{z}/z \approx -2H$. The equation corresponding to (3.28) reads

$$\ddot{g}_k - 3H\dot{g}_k = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \dot{g}_k \propto e^{3Ht} \quad \Rightarrow \quad g_k \propto A + e^{3Ht} ,$$
 (3.31)

where A is a constant. We see that in USR, the spectrum does not freeze on super-Hubble scales, but is instead exponentially amplified. The mode function grows without limit as long as USR lasts. This is a known phenomenon [125]; we explain in appendix B why the usual arguments about modes freezing in the super-Hubble limit fail.

Exact solutions of (3.26) to zeroth order in USR, with constant H and $\dot{z}/z = -2H$, are linear combinations of

$$g_{kA} = \left(i + \frac{k}{aH}\right)a^3, \qquad g_{kB} = \left(i - \frac{k}{aH}\right)a^3 e^{-2ik/(aH)}. \tag{3.32}$$

3.4.4 Tensor perturbations

At this point, let us mention how the story goes for the tensor perturbations. Their modes follow the equation [123]

$$h_k'' + \left(k^2 - \frac{a''}{a}\right)h_k = 0.$$
 (3.33)

This is equal to (3.15) with z = a, so $\dot{z}/z = H$ always, in both SR and USR. Thus the tensor equivalent of the power spectrum (3.18) is not amplified, and the standard result

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{T}}(k) = 8 \left(\frac{H}{2\pi}\right)^2 \Big|_{k=aH}$$
(3.34)

applies as long as inflation lasts. Of course, the tensor-to-scalar ratio r is modified if the scalar power spectrum changes.

3.4.5 Critical point

Let us then estimate the evolution of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ in the vicinity of a critical point in the case when the inflaton starts in SR, rolls over the critical point in USR, and then returns to SR. During the first SR period, the field velocity is approximately constant, $\dot{\chi} = \dot{\chi}_1$; during USR $|\dot{\chi}|$ decreases exponentially; and after USR ends, $\dot{\chi}$ stays constant at its new smaller value. Let H be approximately constant all the way through. Then \dot{z}/z (3.27) jumps from H to -2Hinstantly at time t_1 when USR starts, and jumps back to H at time t_2 when USR ends. For $t < t_1$, the mode function g_k follows the solution (3.30) and approaches the constant SR value $G \equiv iH^2/(2k^{3/2}\dot{\chi}_1)$. After t_1 , g_k is a linear combination of the solutions (3.32), and after t_2 it is a linear combination of the solutions (3.29). We solve $g_k(t)$ by matching these solutions and their first derivatives at the transition times. Since the field ends in SR, the mode function freezes to a constant value at $t \gg t_2$ that depends on the time of Hubble exit. The leading behaviour is

$$g_{k\infty} \equiv \lim_{t \to \infty} g_k(t) = \begin{cases} G & k \ll a(t_1)H \\ G(1 - \frac{4}{5}e^{3N_{\text{USR}} - 2N_1}) & k \lesssim a(t_1)H \\ 2Ge^{3N_{\text{USR}}} & a(t_1)H \ll k \ll a(t_2)H \\ Ge^{3N_{\text{USR}}} & k \gg a(t_2)H , \end{cases}$$
(3.35)

where $N_{\text{USR}} = (t_2 - t_1)H$ is the number of e-folds of USR, assumed to be large, and N_1 is the number of e-folds between Hubble exit and the start of USR, assumed to be small. Modes that exit the Hubble radius deep in the initial SR phase are not affected by USR, whereas modes that exit near the beginning of or during USR are amplified. For $N_1 \gg \frac{3}{2}N_{\text{USR}}$ there is no amplification: the mode function has already settled to the value G before the beginning of USR and doesn't significantly change afterwards. Amplification starts for $N_1 \lesssim \frac{3}{2}N_{\text{USR}}$. The mode function g_k is amplified by a factor proportional to $e^{3N_{\text{USR}}}$, so $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is amplified proportional to $e^{6N_{\text{USR}}}$. The maximum amplification occurs for the USR scales, with a lower plateau afterwards. An exact solution for g_k together with the above approximations is plotted in figure 2.

The result (3.35) can be compared to the SR approximation for g_k corresponding to (3.22):

$$g_{k\infty} = \begin{cases} G & k \le a(t_1)H \\ G\left(\frac{k}{a(t_1)H}\right)^3 & a(t_1)H \le k \le a(t_2)H \\ Ge^{3N_{\text{USR}}} & k \ge a(t_2)H \end{cases}$$
(3.36)

This agrees with the USR approximation for $k \leq a(t_1)H$ and $k \geq a(t_2)H$, but rises monotonically in-between, while our result (3.35) shows that there is an extra enhancement factor of two during USR. Note that the last expression in (3.22) diverges during USR when $\epsilon_V = 0$.

The model presented here is just a crude approximation. To get accurate results for Higgs inflation, we solve the mode equation (3.26) with the initial conditions (3.25) numerically. Nevertheless, these examples demonstrate the effect of USR on the power spectrum: scales that exit the Hubble radius during USR are amplified without limit as long as USR lasts, and scales that exit just before or after USR are also amplified. This gives a peak in the power spectrum around the USR scales, not captured by the SR approximation (3.22), as shown in figure 2. If the peak is high enough, it can lead to production of primordial black holes after inflation when the scales re-enter the Hubble radius.

4 Primordial black holes

4.1 PBH mass

When modes with large amplitude re-enter the Hubble radius after inflation, a particularly dense Hubble patch may collapse into a black hole. Mass of inflationary PBHs formed from perturbations on scale k is

$$M_{\rm PBH} = \gamma \frac{4\pi}{3} R^3 \rho , \qquad (4.1)$$



Figure 2. The final frozen amplitude of the mode function $g_{k\infty}$ in the critical point model of section 3.4.5. We show the exact solution (solid line) and the USR approximation (3.35) for different k-values (dashed lines). Modes on the left (small k) exit the Hubble radius during the initial SR period; modes in the middle exit the Hubble radius during USR; and modes on the right (large k) exit the Hubble radius during the final SR period. The oscillatory behaviour is an artefact due to the instant jumps between SR and USR. It is absent in the numerical calculations where the transitions are smooth, see figures 4 and 6.

where $R = H^{-1} = a/k$ is the Hubble radius, ρ is the total energy density at the time of Hubble entry of k, and γ is an efficiency factor. We use the value $\gamma = 0.2$ estimated to apply during radiation domination [103]. Accretion and other effects could significantly change γ up or down, but it is straightforward to scale the masses correspondingly, and our results are robust to changes in γ of several orders of magnitude. In the radiation-dominated era, the scale factor, energy density and Hubble parameter scale as

$$a(t) \propto t^{1/2}$$
, $\rho(t) \propto a(t)^{-4}$, $H(t) = \frac{1}{2t} \propto a(t)^{-2}$. (4.2)

Thus, in terms of the wavenumber k = aH, we have

$$M_{\rm PBH} \propto k^{-2} \ . \tag{4.3}$$

We can also relate k to the number of e-folds during inflation. We must have $k > k_*$, where $k_* = 0.05 \text{ Mpc}^{-1}$ is the pivot scale, otherwise the PBHs will form too late and be too massive to constitute dark matter. So the PBHs form before the pivot scale re-enters, and the number of e-folds of inflation from the Hubble exit of scale k_* to the Hubble exit of scale k is

$$\Delta N \equiv N_* - N = \log \frac{a}{a_*} \approx \log \frac{aH}{a_*H_*} = \log \frac{k}{k_*} > 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad M_{\text{PBH}} \propto e^{-2\Delta N} . \tag{4.4}$$

We approximate that (4.2) holds all the way to matter-radiation equality and insert the values $M_{\rm eq} \approx 6\gamma \times 10^{50}$ g, $k_{\rm eq} \approx 0.01$ Mpc⁻¹ (using $\omega_{\rm m} = 0.14$ [3]) to normalise the mass of PBHs formed on scale k as

$$M_{\rm PBH} = \frac{M_{\rm eq}}{25} e^{-2\Delta N} . \qquad (4.5)$$

This equation gives PBH mass in a form that is easy to incorporate in inflationary analysis.

4.2 PBH energy density fraction

We can also ask which fraction of the mass of the universe ends up in PBHs. Assuming Gaussian statistics, the probability distribution of perturbations at scale k is [103, 132, 133]

$$P(\zeta_k) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma_k}} e^{-\frac{\zeta_k^2}{2\sigma_k^2}} , \qquad (4.6)$$

where we approximate the width as $\sigma_k^2 \approx \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)$. A more accurate treatment with a window function [134] can lead to an order-of magnitude change in the value of σ_k^2 . It is assumed that a PBH forms out of every region where ζ_k exceeds a threshold value ζ_c , which has been estimated as $\zeta_c = 0.07 \dots 1.3$ [103, 108, 133, 135–138]. Assuming PBHs to instead form on peaks of the density field may be more appropriate, and this may affect the PBH abundance and mass [132, 133, 139, 140]. Neither this nor the change in σ_k^2 would change our conclusions regarding Planck scale PBHs, as we discuss in section 6. The initial fraction of the energy density of the universe which ends up in these PBHs is then

$$\beta_k = 2 \int_{\zeta_c}^{\infty} P(\zeta_k) d\zeta_k = \operatorname{erfc}\left(\frac{\zeta_c}{\sqrt{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}}\right) \approx \frac{\sqrt{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}}{\sqrt{\pi}\zeta_c} e^{-\frac{\zeta_c^2}{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}} , \qquad (4.7)$$

where erfc is the complementary error function, and the last approximation holds for $\zeta_c \gg \sqrt{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}$.

After the PBHs have formed, their energy density scales like cold matter, $\rho_{\rm PBH} \propto a^{-3}$, whereas the energy density of radiation is diluted faster, $\rho_{\rm rad} \propto a^{-4}$. Thus during radiation domination, the PBH energy density fraction grows as $\rho_{\rm PBH}/\rho_{\rm rad} \propto a \propto k^{-1}$. In addition, if $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is enhanced over a wide range of scales, PBHs form on different scales and with different masses, and we have to sum over their contributions to get the total PBH energy density fraction. However, we will find that in critical Higgs inflation $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is peaked at a single scale, so the PBH spectrum is monochromatic to a good approximation.

Taking these considerations into account, the fraction of energy density in PBHs at matter-radiation equality is approximately

$$\Omega_{\rm PBH\,eq} = \frac{k}{k_{\rm eq}} \beta_k = 5 \frac{k}{k_*} \operatorname{erfc}\left(\frac{\zeta_c}{\sqrt{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}}\right) \approx 5 \frac{\sqrt{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)}}{\sqrt{\pi}\zeta_c} e^{-\frac{\zeta_c^2}{2\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}} + \Delta N} .$$
(4.8)

The exponent is the determining factor. The maximum value of the power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ must be big enough so that the two terms in the exponent are of same magnitude, or $\Omega_{\text{PBH eq}}$ will be exponentially small. Even for the minimum value $\zeta_c = 0.07$, we need $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ to be at least of order 10^{-4} to compensate for a few dozen e-folds in ΔN . On the other hand, for $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty} \gtrsim 1$, black holes are overproduced: the universe becomes matter dominated too early, and the fraction of matter in the dark sector is too large. The exact value of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ needed depends on ΔN and is sensitive to uncertainties in the above analysis.

4.3 Planck mass relics

The above analysis applies for classical black holes. When quantum physics is taken into account, primordial black holes evaporate due to Hawking radiation. There are stringent constraints on evaporating PBHs since the evaporation could, for example, spoil BBN or produce too many gamma ray bursts [111–113]. However, there are no constraints for black

holes that evaporate before the EW crossover. If the evaporation is not complete, but Planck mass relics are left behind, they could constitute dark matter [141–149].

For PBHs to evaporate early enough and not spoil baryogenesis, their mass has to be less than 10⁶ g (see appendix A). Using (4.5), this corresponds to $\Delta N \gtrsim 49$, that is, the perturbations that seed the PBHs must exit the Hubble radius near the end of inflation (in Higgs inflation typically $N \approx 50$, as (3.7) shows).

If the relics have mass $M_{\rm rel}$, their fraction of the energy density at matter-radiation equality is approximately

$$\Omega_{\rm rel\,eq} = \frac{M_{\rm rel}}{M_{\rm PBH}} \frac{k}{k_{\rm eq}} \beta_k \approx \frac{M_{\rm rel}}{M_{\rm Pl}} \beta_k e^{3\Delta N - 123} , \qquad (4.9)$$

where $M_{\rm Pl} = 1/\sqrt{8\pi G_{\rm N}}$ is the Planck mass, and we used (4.5) for $M_{\rm PBH}$. For $M_{\rm rel} = M_{\rm Pl}$, $\Delta N = 50$, this is of order unity for $\beta_k \sim e^{-30}$, which according to (4.7) corresponds to $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty} \approx 10^{-2} \zeta_c^2 \sim 10^{-4} \dots 10^{-2}$. If $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ can be enhanced to this magnitude near the end of inflation, the relics can constitute part or all of dark matter.

5 Numerical analysis

5.1 Scan method

To study PBH production in Higgs inflation, we construct the Higgs potential with quantum corrections and renormalization group equation running as discussed is section 2, scan over possible critical point and near-critical point Higgs potentials, and calculate the power spectra $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k)$ by solving the mode equations (3.26) numerically.

We have four parameters: the non-minimal coupling ξ , the location of the feature given by δ_0 defined in (2.6) (the subscript 0 denotes quantities evaluated at the feature) and the jumps $\Delta\lambda$ and Δy_t in the Higgs quartic coupling and top Yukawa coupling, respectively. In practice, we swap $\Delta\lambda$ and Δy_t for the slow roll parameters ϵ_{V0} and η_{V0} . Choosing these four numbers fixes the potential and its quantum corrections. An exact critical point corresponds to $\epsilon_{V0} = \eta_{V0} = 0$, but we allow for small deviations around this. The allowed values of δ_0 vary around unity. The initial values for couplings λ and y_t , as well as the constant κ in (2.11), are determined from the conditions that the feature is formed at the given scale and the one-loop correction (2.7) vanishes there. The potential is then determined as described in section 2. Afterwards, the values of λ and y_t run down from the feature are compared to their SM counterparts run up from the EW scale to determine the jumps $\Delta\lambda$ and Δy_t needed at the threshold scale (2.11). We use the mean values (2.12) for the values of the SM parameters at the EW scale. We discuss the dependence on these EW scale values in section 5.3.3.

After fixing the potential, we solve the background equations (3.1) numerically. Then we calculate the frozen super-Hubble values $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ by using the approximation (3.22) during SR and solving the mode equations (3.26) numerically outside SR. We find the maximum of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ near the feature scale and compare it to the threshold value 10^{-4} needed for PBH production.

An example of this procedure is sketched in figures 3 and 4, where we use the potential shown in figure 1. For these parameter values, there is a USR period around $N \approx 18$. The SR approximation for $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is clearly inadequate to describe $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ at the USR scales.

In addition to probing the PBH scales, the model has to match CMB observations. We demand that the amplitude $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}(k_*)$, spectral index n_s , and the tensor-to-scalar ratio r at



Figure 3. The SR parameter η_H as a function of the e-folds N for the potential of figure 1. The parameter η_H briefly goes up to 3 during a USR period around N = 18.



Figure 4. The power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ as a function of N at the Hubble exit of the corresponding mode (solid line) and SR approximations from (3.22) (dashed lines) for the case of figures 1 and 3. The power spectrum has a peak at the USR scale, and the SR approximations fail, although the peak in the ϵ_H approximation has the right order of magnitude.

the pivot scale match the observed values (3.4)–(3.6). Scanning over the free parameters with these restrictions and $\epsilon_{V0} = \eta_{V0} = 0$ doesn't produce high enough peaks in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ for PBH formation. We then relax the exact critical point condition and let ϵ_{V0} and η_{V0} vary. There are two distinct possibilities, corresponding to cases 1 and 2 in section 3.3.3. First, if the field is in SR all the way through the feature, we have to choose $\epsilon_{V0} > 0$ so that the field rolls over the feature in a finite time. This case is relevant for features at $\delta_0 \leq 1$. Second, if there is a USR period near the feature, we can choose $\eta_{V0} > 0$ to enhance the peak in the power spectrum. In the metric formulation, this happens for $\delta_0 \gtrsim 1$, while in the Palatini formulation we still have $\delta_0 < 1$. Let us consider these cases separately.

5.2 SR near the feature

If the feature is formed at a field value that at tree-level corresponds to the exponentially flat plateau, the SR parameters are small and the field is in SR all the way through the feature. We can then use the SR result (3.22) to calculate $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$. To get over the feature in a



Figure 5. Sketch of a potential with a shallow local minimum. Dashed line marks δ_0 , where $\epsilon_V = 0$, $\eta_V > 0$. This potential was formed with parameter values $\xi = 80$, $\delta_0 = 1.53$, $\epsilon_{V0} = 0$, and $\eta_{V0} = 15.037$ in the metric formulation.

finite number of e-folds, we consider a near-critical point with $\eta_{V0} = 0$ but $\epsilon_{V0} > 0$. We have scanned over parameters δ_0 and ξ , and fixed ϵ_{V0} so that the amplitude of scalar perturbations agrees with the CMB observations (3.4) at the pivot scale, restricting the scan to cases where the SR approximation holds until the end of inflation. The peak amplitude of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ turns out to be below 10^{-4} everywhere. Varying also η_{V0} around zero does not change order of magnitude of the peak values of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$. It is thus impossible to produce a large amount of PBHs from SR while also matching the CMB observations. Similar conclusions apply in the Palatini formulation.

5.3 USR near the feature

5.3.1 Critical point or a local minimum

If the feature is formed just below the plateau scales, the field is in USR near the feature. In this case the SR parameters, in particular η_V , become large before the feature is reached and the SR approximation fails. We solve the mode equations (3.26) numerically to calculate $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$, and scan again over δ_0 and ξ , now demanding that SR is broken before the end of inflation. With a pure critical point, $\epsilon_{V0} = \eta_{V0} = 0$, not many PBHs are formed: for all such potentials compatible with CMB observations, we get $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty} \leq 10^{-6}$. We thus let η_{V0} take positive values while fixing $\epsilon_{V0} = 0$. As a result, the potential has a shallow local minimum instead of an exact critical point, see figure 5. If the minimum is too deep, the inflaton will get stuck, but by fine-tuning η_{V0} we can make the inflaton roll through the feature in just the right amount of e-folds.

As pointed out in [86, 106, 110], a shallow minimum can further enhance $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$. The inflaton decelerates rapidly when climbing up a hill, which increases the parameter η_H (3.8) — even beyond the usual USR value of 3 — and amplifies the power spectrum, as discussed in section 3.4. An example of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ in such a situation is plotted in figure 6. The SR approximation (3.22) is even less valid here than in the critical point case shown in figure 4; the value of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ can be orders of magnitude above the SR approximation. In particular, $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ can be above one even when the SR approximation (3.22) is below the threshold 10^{-4} . Hence a numerical calculation of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is crucial.



Figure 6. The power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ for the potential of figure 5 with a local minimum. Inflation stops briefly as the inflaton passes the feature, so it is more convenient to use log k instead of N on the x-axis, normalized so that log k = 0 for the scale whose Hubble exit happens at the end of inflation. The SR expression for $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ with ϵ_H (3.22) is a poor approximation for this potential: it has a maximum magnitude of 10^{-6} . In this particular case, the peak in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is formed near the end of inflation and is narrower than in figure 4, since there is no subsequent SR period after USR.

It turns out that for some values of δ_0 and ξ there are two possible values of η_{V0} that give a pivot scale spectrum in agreement with observations. To understand why, let's denote the number of e-folds of inflation corresponding to the scale with the right amplitude of scalar perturbations by N, and check how N changes as η_{V0} is changed. When η_{V0} increases, so does the value of η_V near the pivot scale. This makes the breaking of the SR approximation stronger and makes the field 'overshoot' the feature more: the inflaton field reaches a higher velocity before the feature and rolls over it in a shorter time. This effect decreases N. However, increasing η_{V0} also makes the local minimum deeper, so it takes more time for the inflaton to climb up to the other side. This increases N. These two effects compete, and in practice N depends on η_{V0} as shown in figure 7: as η_{V0} increases from zero, N first decreases and then increases, approaching infinity at some η_{V0} when the minimum becomes so deep that the inflaton gets stuck. However, the requirement that the potential stays positive sets a maximum depth for the minimum: if a deeper minimum would be needed to get a big enough N, then the correct N can't be achieved. The right N can then be reached for either two values of η_{V0} ('high' and 'low' η_{V0}), one value of η_{V0} (corresponding to the 'high' case), or no values of η_{V0} at all; see figure 7.

Note that in a potential with a local minimum, we always have $\epsilon_{V0} = 0$ and $\eta_{V0} > 0$ at the minimum. As the peak in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ would not be high enough without the minimum, our scan with $\epsilon_{V0} = 0$ and $\eta_{V0} > 0$ covers all potentials that are interesting for PBH formation from USR.

5.3.2 Results

For the low η_{V0} branch we always have $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty} < 10^{-4}$, so the number of PBHs is too small. However, the high η_{V0} branch can produce PBHs in agreement with observations. Results of the numerical scan are shown in figure 8 for the metric case. We see that by tuning the values of ξ and δ_0 we can produce as many PBHs as desired, and with any desired mass up to at least $M \sim 10^{35}$ g. In particular, after fixing all other parameters from observations, by



Figure 7. Sketch of the relation between N and η_{V0} . Usually N approaches infinity for a finite positive η_{V0} ; however, when the potential at the bottom of the local minimum approaches zero, N becomes bounded from above. There may be zero, one or two η_{V0} -values corresponding to the wanted $N = N_*$, depending on the height of the minimum of the curve.

changing δ_0 by a few percent we can change the amplitude of the power spectrum by more than 200 orders of magnitude. Recall that the PBH abundance is exponentially sensitive to $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$. The results are the same in the Palatini case, except for the maximum value of ξ , which is 22 000 instead of 90, and the range of δ_0 , which is 0.03...0.35 instead of 1.48...1.55.

The allowed parameter space is bounded as follows: at smaller δ_0 values and bigger ξ values, N corresponding to the correct A_s is always too large; at bigger δ_0 values, N is always too small; and at lower ξ values, n_s is always too small (the values shown in figure 8 are cut at $n_s = 0.9$). The maximum amplitude of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ rapidly varies from $< 10^{-4}$ to $\gg 1$.

We also have to get the perturbations right in the range probed by CMB observations. As we see from figure 8, the PBH mass and the spectral index are tightly correlated. We show this more clearly in figure 9. As the PBH mass increases, the spectral index n_s at the pivot scale decreases, moving away from the observed value 0.9653 ± 0.0041 . We have indicated the observational mass windows where PBHs can form a significant fraction of dark matter [112]. The LIGO scale mass window $M \approx 10^{34} \dots 10^{35} \text{ g} \approx 25 \dots 100 \text{ M}_{\odot}$ of solar mass black holes is excluded, as $n_s < 0.85$. The lower mass windows $M \approx 10^{18} \text{ g}$ and $M \approx 4 \times 10^{19} \text{ g}$ give $n_s \approx 0.93 \dots 0.94$, over 6σ from the observed value. While different datasets give slightly different values for the spectral index, all are in strong tension with such a low n_s [3].

The scenario with Planck mass relics as dark matter requires, according to (A.11), $M < 10^6$ g. Figure 9 shows that the spectral index agrees with the observations precisely for this mass range. Since the peak in the power spectrum is formed at scales that exit the Hubble radius near the end of inflation, there is no SR plateau after the USR region, and the peak in the power spectrum is very sharp, see figure (6). There is no room for a long tail in the power spectrum after the feature, since inflation ends soon after the Hubble exit of the peak scale, and after inflation, the power spectrum is suppressed. By tuning the parameters, any amount of relics can be produced without violating the observational limits, so they can constitute all of dark matter. This corresponds to $\xi = 70...90$ in the metric formulation



Figure 8. Results of the USR scan on the high η_{V0} branch: peak value of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ (top left), PBH mass in grams (top right), spectral index n_s (bottom left) and tensor-to-scalar ratio r (bottom right) in the metric formulation. These figures come from the metric case. The corresponding figures in the Palatini case are similar, but the exact numbers are different, in particular the ranges of δ_0 and ξ — see the text.

and $\xi = (5...22) \times 10^3$ in the Palatini formulation, much smaller than in tree-level plateau inflation, where $\xi \sim 10^4$ (metric) and $\xi \sim 10^9$ (Palatini) (nelecting the running of λ from the EW scale to the inflationary scale). This may alleviate possible problems with unitarity [30, 40, 46, 51, 54, 63, 67–73] and sensitivity to initial conditions [88, 150].

With Planck mass relics, the spectrum in the CMB region is the same as in tree-level plateau inflation, with $n_s = 0.96$, $r = 5 \times 10^{-3}$ (metric) and $r = 4 \times 10^{-8} \dots 2 \times 10^{-7}$ (Palatini).¹ The running and running of the running of the spectral index are also identical, as the inflationary plateau has the same shape as in the tree-level case. The predictions agree with the tree-level case for dozens of e-folds around the pivot scale. This is different from the case when the critical point is in the inflationary region, when r can be much larger

¹In the tree-level Palatini case, $r = 5 \times 10^{-3}/(6\xi)$, so r can take various values depending on the value of the ξ , which is determined by the value of λ at the pivot scale. Our value for r is the same as in the tree-level case for the corresponding value of ξ .



Figure 9. PBH mass M plotted against the CMB spectral index n_s with the data of figure 8. Dashed lines show the observationally allowed PBH mass windows $(10^{18} \text{ g}, 4 \times 10^{19} \text{ g}, \text{ and } 10^{34} \dots 10^{35} \text{ g} \approx 25 \dots 100 \text{ M}_{\odot})$, and the corresponding values for n_s . The green shaded area corresponds to the Planck 95% confidence limits (3.5) on n_s . This figure is for the metric case; the behaviour is similar in the Palatini case.

[32, 48, 57, 79–81, 84, 86–89]. However, quantum corrections do have a large impact on the Higgs quartic coupling λ . At the EW scale, $\lambda = 0.13$, but on the inflationary plateau λ is actually negative. However, the effective quartic coupling defined as $U/(\frac{1}{4}F^4)$ (where F is defined in (2.4) and (2.5)) is positive, as the quantum corrections are significant. At the pivot scale, the effective coupling is $\lambda = (2...5) \times 10^{-6}$ (metric) or $\lambda = (0.5...3) \times 10^{-6}$ (Palatini), corresponding to the amplitude of perturbations (3.4) being proportional to λ/ξ^2 (metric) or λ/ξ (Palatini).

5.3.3 Jumps in λ and y_t

In the parameter region of figure 8 in the metric case, the jumps in λ and y_t are $\Delta \lambda \approx 0.008$, $\Delta y_t \approx -0.02$ for the mean EW mass values m_H and m_t given in $(2.12)^2$. Since the jumps decouple EW and inflationary scale physics, the EW scale masses can be changed with practically no effect on the inflationary observables, as the difference is absorbed by the jumps. However, to make the jumps zero in the region of parameters where Planck-scale relics constitute all of the dark matter, we need $m_H = 119...121$ GeV and $m_t = 168...169$ GeV in the metric case, depending on the precise parameter values. Compared to the experimental values (2.12), m_H is more than 16σ below the mean, and m_t is 3 to 7σ below the mean, depending on the uncertainty in connecting the experimental Monte Carlo mass to the theoretical pole mass [77, 117]. Thus the jumps are required to form a critical or near-critical point, at least in the interesting parameter region considered here. This is also true when the critical point is in the CMB region [79–81, 84, 86], in contrast to hilltop inflation, where successful hilltop inflation can happen in the CMB region with zero jumps [33].

²The SM value of λ is actually negative at the threshold (2.11) for the mean values of the masses, but this is not necessarily a problem since finite temperature corrections can make the potential positive [80, 81, 84], and the results are anyway not sensitive to changing the EW scale parameters, as explained in the text.

In the Palatini case, to make the jumps zero with Planck relics constituting all dark matter, we would need $m_H = 114...117$ GeV and $m_t = 165...167$ GeV, both far from the mean values (2.12).

6 Discussion

6.1 Comparison to previous work

PBH production in Higgs inflation was first studied in [105] in a simple approximation where the running of the quartic Higgs coupling and of the non-minimal coupling are fit phenomenologically. The authors concluded that Higgs inflation could produce all of dark matter as PBHs in the mass range $10^{17} \dots 10^{21}$ g. Their analysis used the SR approximation, and involved significant running of ξ , which was criticized in [86, 107]. We have shown that the SR approximation can fail near the critical point (although it may give the correct order of magnitude for the power spectrum if there is no local minimum in the potential, see figure 4), and have checked that the running of ξ is negligible. When this is properly taken into account, we find that generating a significant amount of PBHs in this mass window leads to $n_s < 0.94$ at the CMB pivot scale, incompatible with the CMB results, as shown in figure 9. Our conclusion agrees with those of [86, 107, 108].

Our results are similar to those of [110]. The authors studied a critical point model with non-minimal coupling to gravity and quantum corrections similar to Higgs inflation. The main difference is that we have considered a set of realistic quantum corrections for the Higgs field (2.7) with a connection to EW scale collider physics and a carefully chosen renormalization scale (2.10) instead of generic correction terms, and we have scanned over the whole space of allowed critical point potentials. The studies share a strong correlation between PBH mass Mand the pivot scale spectral index n_s , with n_s decreasing with increasing M. Using a shallow minimum instead of an exact critical point during USR to enhance the power spectrum was also suggested in [86, 106, 110]. We found that this is a required feature for Higgs inflation to produce a significant amount of PBHs.

In paper [89], it was concluded that critical Higgs inflation is not a viable scenario. However, the unknown physics at scales $1/\xi < h < 1/\sqrt{\xi}$, which we encode in the jumps of the couplings λ and y_t , was neglected. In agreement with [89], we also found in section 5.3.3 that near-critical point inflation is not viable with zero jumps, as has also been noted earlier in the case when the near-critical point is in the CMB region [79–81, 84, 86].

6.2 Quantum diffusion

In the above analysis, we have neglected the effect of quantum diffusion, where quantum fluctuations are large enough to affect the evolution of the local effective background field. Naively, the importance of diffusion can be estimated by comparing the change in the inflaton field χ in one Hubble time induced by the classical rate of change $\dot{\chi}_{cl}$ and the growth rate of its quantum fluctuations, $\langle \delta \chi^2 \rangle \approx H^3 t/(4\pi^2)$ [151]:

$$\frac{\sqrt{\frac{d\langle\delta\chi^2\rangle}{dt}/H}}{\dot{\chi}_{\rm cl}/H} \approx \sqrt{\frac{H^4}{4\pi^2\dot{\chi}_{\rm cl}^2}} , \qquad (6.1)$$

which is equal to the SR approximation (3.21) for the power spectrum. We noted earlier that the true power spectrum is always larger than this in the USR phase, and it cannot exceed

unity so as not to overproduce PBHs, so the ratio (6.1) is always small in the parameter region we are interested in. This suggests that quantum diffusion is not important in the scenario we consider, and that we also do not need to worry about the ambiguities of eternal inflation.

However, see [152] for criticism of this naive criterion for stochastic effects to be important, and [128, 129, 153–155] for further discussion of quantum diffusion at a critical point and beyond SR and its effects on PBH formation. In particular, it was argued in [153] that quantum diffusion can greatly enhance the power spectrum at the feature scale; however, this was questioned in [154]. Details of the effect of quantum diffusion on PBH formation are still under debate. Because in our case tuning the parameters (in particular, δ_0) can change $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ by many orders of magnitude while leaving the CMB observables unaffected, it seems that quantum diffusion would not affect our conclusions regarding Planck scale relics in critical point Higgs inflation.

6.3 Non-Gaussianities

PBHs are formed from extreme perturbations in the tail of the probability distribution (4.6), so their production can be sensitive to non-Gaussianities [153, 156]. It is therefore not clear how reliable our results for PBH abundance based on a Gaussian treatment, such as (4.8) are. Also, if we take PBHs to form on peaks of the density distribution, their distribution is not Gaussian, and this may change the PBH abundance [132, 133, 139, 140]. Simply calculating the width of the distribution more accurately with a window function for a Gaussian distribution can also have a significant effect on the abundance [134].

However, as explained above, a small change in the input parameters can change the abundance of Planck-scale relic PBHs by orders of magnitude, so some modifications to the shape of the tail of the distribution can be countered by simply changing our input parameters. We therefore expect our result for Planck-scale relics to be robust against a range of such corrections. However, significant enhancement of the power spectrum could possibly change our conclusion that it is not possible to form a sufficient amount of PBHs with only a critical point and a shallow minimum is needed. Since we found that the maximum value of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ from a critical point compatible with CMB observations is 10^{-6} , an enhancement of at least factor 100 would be needed to produce a significant amount of PBHs.

6.4 Critical point with USR on CMB scales

For PBHs to constitute the dark matter, the feature that produces them must be below the CMB scale. However, PBH production aside, we can ask what kind of observational signatures a critical point with USR in the CMB region could produce in the power spectrum.

Since in this case inflation has to last for 50 e-folds after the Hubble exit of the feature scale, there must be a long SR period after the USR period. The power spectrum then resembles that of figure 4: two SR plateaus with a step-like USR transition in between. It is not possible to obtain a sharp peak as in figure 6. Features of this kind were considered in [157]. In principle, if the height of the step could be adjusted freely while keeping the step sharp, it might provide an interesting feature in the observed CMB spectrum.

Sharpness is key: a sharp step can't be produced in SR, and may be hard to detect directly with observational analyses that assume approximate scale-independence. However, the height and the sharpness of the step are correlated. If the SR conditions are violated strongly near the critical point, then the transition to USR is quick, and USR lasts long before the field evolution returns to SR. This produces a high step in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$. If the SR conditions are violated less, then USR does not last as long and the step is lower, but $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ grows more already in the SR phase as $\epsilon_H \to 0$ (see (3.22)), and the step is not so sharp. To produce a sharp and low step, the potential must have a very special form. In Higgs inflation, the height of a sharp step is always many orders of magnitude, too large to agree with CMB observations.

7 Conclusions

We have studied the possibility that primordial black holes (PBH) formed in critical point Higgs inflation make up part or all of the dark matter. Near a critical point, where the first and second derivatives of the potential vanish, the slow-roll approximation may break down, and the inflaton may enter a period of ultra-slow-roll. In ultra-slow-roll the comoving curvature perturbation can be significantly enhanced, even on super-Hubble scales.

We consider the Standard Model Higgs with a non-minimal coupling ξ to gravity. We take into account three-loop quantum corrections to the potential in the small field limit, and consider the chiral Standard Model with one-loop corrections in the large field limit. We match them at an intermediate field value with arbitrary jumps in the Higgs quartic coupling and the top Yukawa coupling, demanding that the quantum corrections generate a near-critical point. In addition to the jumps, we have ξ and the location of the near-critical point as free parameters.

We scan over all potentials with a near-critical point by adjusting these four parameters, calculate the maximum value of the asymptotic power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ by numerically solving the mode equations and check if the right amount of PBHs are formed to constitute dark matter, while satisfying the observational constraints for PBHs and the CMB power spectrum. We consider both the metric and the Palatini formulation of general relativity.

We find that if the potential is monotonic, a near-critical point cannot produce noticeable amounts of PBHs. We then consider potentials with a shallow local minimum instead. As the field rolls up from the minimum, it slows down so much that the SR approximation fails by orders of magnitude. We find that $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ is enhanced for scales that exit the Hubble radius as the field rolls up. This mechanism was first introduced in [86, 106, 110].

The resulting PBH mass M and the spectral index n_s on CMB scales are highly correlated: as M increases, n_s decreases and moves away from the observed value of 0.965. For n_s to be compatible with the CMB observations, M has to be so small that the PBHs would evaporate before BBN. This is contradiction with a previous study on PBH production in Higgs inflation where the authors considered only the SR approximation and a phenomenological form for the Higgs potential with a large running of the non-minimal coupling ξ [105].

However, if PBHs do not evaporate completely but leave behind Planck mass relics, early evaporation is not a problem: apart from the relic density, there are no observational constraints on PBHs that evaporate before the EW crossover and do not spoil baryogenesis. Such PBHs have initial masses $M < 10^6$ g. It is intriguing that they correspond to scales that exit 50 e-folds after the exit of the CMB pivot scale, so the feature is at the place in the potential where inflation ends. The abundance of such relics can be adjusted freely by tuning the parameters of the model. In particular, it can be matched to the observed amount of dark matter. These conclusions hold both for the metric and the Palatini case.

In this mass range the spectral index is also exactly right for observations. The CMB observables agree with the tree-level predictions of Higgs inflation [1, 29]: $n_s = 0.96$ and $r = 5 \times 10^{-3}$ (metric), $r = 4 \times 10^{-8} \dots 2 \times 10^{-7}$ (Palatini). However, the non-minimal

coupling is much smaller, $\xi = 70...90$ (metric) or $\xi = (5...22) \times 10^3$ (Palatini) than in the tree-level case where $\xi = 10^4$ (metric) or $\xi = 10^9$ (Palatini). (The effective Higgs quartic coupling is also correspondingly smaller.) Therefore, perturbative unitarity is violated at a higher scale than in the tree-level case, which may alleviate possible problems with unitarity [30, 40, 46, 51, 54, 63, 67–73] and sensitivity to initial conditions [88, 150].

One caveat is that for the large field values we have used the chiral SM, which strictly speaking only applies for $\delta \ll 1$. This condition holds at the CMB scales, but on the scale where the PBHs are produced we have $\delta \approx 1.5$ in the metric case, so our approximation for the potential may not be valid. In the Palatini case we have $\delta = 0.03...0.35$ instead, so the approximation may be better under control. However, for finite δ the differences in the renormalization group running between the metric and the Palatini case should also be taken into account.

We also did not consider the effects of quantum diffusion and non-Gaussianities. Looking at PBH formation in more detail with the peaks formalism and a proper window function could also change the abundance of PBHs. However, small changes in our input parameters can change the power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}\infty}$ by orders of magnitude without effect on the CMB observables. Therefore, while the conclusion that a critical point cannot produce enough PBHs could be changed by such corrections, we expect our result that Planck scale PBHs produced in Higgs inflation can be the dark matter to be robust against a range of such corrections. This would mean that two phenomena —inflation and dark matter— that are usually taken as evidence for physics beyond the Standard Model could be explained with no new particle physics.

Acknowledgments

ET is supported by the Vilho, Yrjö and Kalle Väisälä Foundation of the Finnish Academy of Science and Letters.

A Upper mass limit for Planck scale relic PBHs

As discussed in section 4.3, when PBHs evaporate they may leave behind Planck mass relics that could constitute dark matter. In this appendix, we find the maximum initial mass M for such PBHs, assuming they all have the same mass. The PBHs form in the early radiationdominated era. They form with negligible initial momentum, so they behave as cold dark matter. Hence their energy density decreases slower than the energy density of radiation, so their fractional contribution Ω_{PBH} to the total energy density grows. However, evaporation slowly turns their energy back into radiation, and as the evaporation nears completion, Ω_{PBH} plummets and only a small fraction is left as the relic energy density Ω_{rel} , which then again grows and eventually overtakes the radiation.

There are stringent limits for black hole evaporation and energy density fraction, and these set an upper limit for the initial mass of PBHs if the relics are to constitute dark matter. In particular, evaporation should be finished before BBN so as not to spoil its predictions [111, 112]. Let us calculate the limit this gives on the mass.

The lifetime of a PBH with initial mass M is [158]

$$t_{\rm ev} = \frac{1.88}{f_L(M)} \left(\frac{M}{M_{\rm Pl}}\right)^3 M_{\rm Pl}^{-1}$$
(A.1)

where $f_L(M)$ depends on the number, charge and spin of the effectively massless degrees of freedom into which the PBH evaporates during its lifetime. For the small masses we consider, $f_L(M) \approx 13.9$.

During radiation domination, the Friedmann equation can be written in terms of the temperature T as

$$3H^2 = \frac{\pi^2}{30}g_*(T)\frac{T^4}{M_{\rm Pl}^2} , \qquad (A.2)$$

where $g_*(T)$ is the effective number of degrees of freedom in the SM. Using H = 1/(2t), the equations (A.1) and (A.2) give the temperature at the end of evaporation:

$$T_{\rm ev} = \frac{0.896 f_L^{1/2}}{g_*^{1/4}} \left(\frac{M_{\rm Pl}}{M}\right)^{3/2} M_{\rm Pl} \ . \tag{A.3}$$

Using $T_{\rm ev} > 4.7$ MeV as the limit on the temperature at which extra radiation can be injected without affecting BBN [159], for which $g_*(T) \ge 10.75$, we get

$$M < 4.1 \times 10^8$$
 g for PBHs to evaporate before BBN. (A.4)

We will next derive an even stronger limit for M based on arguments regarding PBHs dominating the energy density of the universe at some point in its history. We proceed in three steps. First, we derive upper and lower limits for M in the scenario where PBHs are assumed to dominate at some point. Second, we observe that these limits contradict each other, so PBH domination can't occur. Third, based on this observation, we derive an upper limit on M.

We start with the constraint that PBHs must not dominate the energy density after the EW crossover at $T_{\rm EW} = 160$ GeV [160], since this would wipe out any baryon asymmetry, which presumably cannot be generated after the EW crossover $[143]^3$. Thus, in the scenario where PBHs dominate, they must evaporate before the crossover, that is, $T_{\rm ev} > T_{\rm EW}$ (for which $g_*(T) \ge 96.25$), which gives

$$M < 2.7 \times 10^5$$
 g for PBHs to evaporate before $T_{\rm EW}$. (A.5)

This was calculated in a radiation-dominated background; if there is a period of PBH domination, the limiting mass in (A.5) will be lower, since during matter domination, temperature decreases faster and only PBHs with even smaller masses have time to evaporate before $T_{\rm EW}$ is reached.

By demanding that PBHs are not overproduced, we can also derive an upper limit for M in the scenario where PBHs dominate at some point before the EW crossover. The relic energy density fraction at matter-radiation equality can be written as

$$\Omega_{\rm rel\,eq} = \Omega_1 \frac{M_{\rm rel}}{M_1} \frac{T_1 g_{*S}(T_1)^{1/3}}{T_{\rm eq} q_{*S}(T_{\rm eq})^{1/3}} , \qquad (A.6)$$

where Ω_1 is the energy density fraction of PBHs at some moment t_1 after matter domination but before the end of evaporation — let us take $\Omega_1 = 1/2$. The first ratio $M_{\rm rel}/M_1$ gives

³There are some mechanisms of baryogenesis which circumvent this requirement. For example, in some extensions of the SM baryon asymmetry could be generated by black holes evaporating into heavy bosons whose decay generates the asymmetry [161–163].

the decrease from the mass M_1 at t_1 evaporating down to the relic mass $M_{\rm rel}$. The second ratio gives the increase of $\Omega_{\rm rel}$ due to PBH energy density rising like *a* relative to radiation. Demanding that PBHs dominate before the EW transition, $T_1 > T_{\rm EW}$, that $\Omega_{\rm rel\,eq} < 1/2$ so that dark matter is not overproduced and setting $M_{\rm rel} = M_{\rm Pl}$ and using $g_{*S}(T_{\rm EW}) = 96.25$, $T_{\rm eq} = 0.79$ eV, $g_{*S}(T_{\rm eq}) = 3.909$, (A.6) gives for the initial PBH mass:

$$M > M_1 > 2.6 \times 10^6$$
 g for PBHs to dominate without overproducing relics. (A.7)

This is in contradiction with the limit (A.5). We conclude that if PBHs leave behind Planck mass relics, then PBHs can't dominate at any time or they either spoil baryogenesis or produce too much dark matter.

Finally, the requirement that PBHs are always subdominant can be translated into a limit on their initial mass, if we also demand that they contribute considerably to dark matter. From (A.1), mass of a black hole as a function of time is

$$M(t) = M \left(1 - \frac{t}{t_{\rm ev}}\right)^{1/3},$$
 (A.8)

so before the end of evaporation, in a radiation dominated universe, we have

$$\Omega_{\rm rel}(t) \propto a(t)M(t) \propto \left(\frac{t}{t_{\rm ev}}\right)^{1/2} \left(1 - \frac{t}{t_{\rm ev}}\right)^{1/3} \,, \tag{A.9}$$

which has a maximum at $t_{\rm m} = \frac{3}{5}t_{\rm ev}$, with $M(t_{\rm m}) = (2/5)^{1/3}M$. Using (A.6) with $t_1 = t_{\rm m}$ gives, using $Tg_{*S}(T)^{1/3} \propto a^{-1} \propto t^{-1/2}$, applying (A.1) and taking $g_*(T_{\rm ev}) = g_{*S}(T_{\rm ev}) = 106.75$ (using 96.25 would give the same result, as the dependence on $g_{*S}(T_{\rm ev})$ is weak, $M \propto g_{*S}(T_{\rm ev})^{1/30}$),

$$M = 8.5 \times 10^5 \left(\frac{\Omega(t_{\rm m})}{\Omega_{\rm rel\,eq}}\right)^{2/5} {\rm g} .$$
 (A.10)

For $\Omega(t_{\rm m}) < 1/2$ (no PBH domination) and $\Omega_{\rm rel\,eq} > 0.1$ (considerable dark matter fraction in relics) this gives

$$M < 1.6 \times 10^6$$
 g for relics to significantly contribute to DM without PBH domination. (A.11)

This result is not unique to Higgs inflation but applies to all cases where PBHs form at a single mass scale and baryogenesis happens at $T > T_{\rm EW}$. It comes with the caveat that we have assumed $M_{\rm rel} = M_{\rm Pl}$. If the relic mass is a few orders of magnitude smaller, the limits (A.5) and (A.7) overlap and PBH domination could be possible, but a more detailed calculation in a non-radiation dominated background is needed to determine this. PBH domination could have specific observational signatures such as gravitational waves [164].

B Growth of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}$ after Hubble exit

According to the usual lore, the comoving curvature perturbation \mathcal{R}_k and thus the power spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{R}}(k,t)$ freeze to a constant value after Hubble exit $(aH \gg k)$ if perturbations are adiabatic. However, in USR inflation, this does not happen [125]. In this appendix, we explain why.

The general proof of the freezing of \mathcal{R} goes as follows [165]. First, we write down the local energy continuity equation in the gradient expansion

$$\dot{\rho}(\vec{x},t) = -3 \left[\frac{\dot{a}(t)}{a(t)} + \dot{\psi}(\vec{x},t) \right] \left[\rho(\vec{x},t) + p(\vec{x},t) \right] + O(\epsilon^2) , \qquad (B.1)$$

where ψ is the curvature perturbation, and $\epsilon \equiv k/(aH)$. Equation (B.1) without the $O(\epsilon^2)$ terms supposedly applies on the largest, super-Hubble scales with $\epsilon \ll 1$, where the universe is 'locally homogeneous and isotropic' with a local Hubble parameter $\tilde{H} \equiv \dot{a}/a + \psi$.

Second, we go to the uniform-density gauge where $\rho(\vec{x},t) = \rho(t)$ is spatially constant. If the equation of state is barotropic, that is, pressure p is a function of energy density ρ only⁴, then p is also spatially constant, and so is $\dot{\psi}$, up to corrections $O(\epsilon^2)$. But since ψ is a perturbation whose mean value should be zero, we have $\dot{\psi}(t) = 0$ and $\psi(\vec{x},t)$ is constant in time. (The perturbation ψ is usually denoted by ζ in the uniform-density gauge.)

Third, we notice that on super-Hubble scales, the comoving and uniform density gauges coincide, so the curvature perturbation \mathcal{R} in the comoving gauge is also constant.

A crucial assumption in the above analysis is that terms of order ϵ^2 can be omitted as a small quantity. However, in USR, we have for the inflaton field χ

$$\ddot{\chi} + 3H\dot{\chi} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \dot{\chi} \propto e^{-3H} \propto a^{-3} \quad \Rightarrow \quad p + \rho = \dot{\chi}^2 \propto a^{-6} , \tag{B.2}$$

that is, if $\dot{\psi} = 0$, $\tilde{H}(p + \rho)$ decreases exponentially and much faster than $\epsilon^2 \propto a^{-2}$. Thus, for any non-zero k, the $O(\epsilon^2)$ terms become comparable to the leading terms in a finite time, and the gradient expansion breaks down. The usual result that \mathcal{R} freezes on super-Hubble scales is therefore not applicable.

Indeed, if we write down the relation between ζ_k and \mathcal{R}_k or the time evolution equation of \mathcal{R}_k at lowest order in perturbation theory [167], we encounter ratios such as $k^2/[a^2H^2(1 + p/\rho)]$, which are usually assumed to be small on super-Hubble scales, but which in USR grow exponentially in time. This is not the case in SR: there $\dot{\chi}$ is small but approximately constant, as required by the SR condition $|\eta_H| < 1$. For $H \approx \text{constant}$, $\eta_H \approx \text{constant}$, we have $\dot{\chi}^2 \propto a^{-2\eta_H}$, which decreases slower than ϵ^2 . For further discussion on the super-Hubble behaviour in such constant-roll inflation, see [168, 169]. (Note that USR is a singular limit of constant-roll [128].)

References

- F. L. Bezrukov and M. Shaposhnikov, The Standard Model Higgs boson as the inflaton, Phys. Lett. B659 (2008) 703-706, [0710.3755].
- [2] F. Bezrukov, The Higgs field as an inflaton, Class. Quant. Grav. 30 (2013) 214001, [1307.0708].
- [3] PLANCK collaboration, Y. Akrami et al., *Planck 2018 results. X. Constraints on inflation*, 1807.06211.
- [4] A. Einstein, Einheitliche Feldtheorie von Gravitation und Elektrizität, Sitzungber.Preuss.Akad.Wiss. 22 (1925) 414–419.

⁴This assumption holds for a single scalar field, for which $\rho = \frac{1}{2}\dot{\chi}^2 + V(\chi)$, $p = \frac{1}{2}\dot{\chi}^2 - V(\chi)$ at the homogeneous limit, if initial conditions are fixed. This fixing is done by SR inflation. Even if SR approximation is later violated, the barotropic condition still holds, since p can be deduced from ρ that decreases monotonically in way determined by the initial SR period. For the proof of the conservation of \mathcal{R} in the scalar field case, see section 2.2 of [166].

- [5] M. Ferraris, M. Francaviglia and C. Reina, Variational formulation of general relativity from 1915 to 1925 "Palatini's method" discovered by Einstein in 1925, Gen. Rel. Grav. 14 (1982) 243-254.
- [6] H. A. Buchdahl, Non-linear Lagrangians and Palatine's device, Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 56 (1960) 396.
- [7] H. A. Buchdahl, Non-linear Lagrangians and cosmological theory, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 150 (1970) 1.
- [8] B. Shahid-Saless, First-Order Formalism Treatment of R + R**2 Gravity, Phys. Rev. D35 (1987) 467–470.
- [9] E. E. Flanagan, Palatini form of 1/R gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 92 (2004) 071101, [astro-ph/0308111].
- [10] E. E. Flanagan, Higher order gravity theories and scalar tensor theories, Class. Quant. Grav. 21 (2003) 417–426, [gr-qc/0309015].
- [11] T. P. Sotiriou and S. Liberati, *Metric-affine* f(R) theories of gravity, Annals Phys. **322** (2007) 935–966, [gr-qc/0604006].
- [12] T. P. Sotiriou and V. Faraoni, f(R) Theories Of Gravity, Rev. Mod. Phys. 82 (2010) 451–497, [0805.1726].
- [13] G. J. Olmo, Palatini Approach to Modified Gravity: f(R) Theories and Beyond, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D20 (2011) 413–462, [1101.3864].
- [14] M. Borunda, B. Janssen and M. Bastero-Gil, Palatini versus metric formulation in higher curvature gravity, JCAP 0811 (2008) 008, [0804.4440].
- [15] L. Querella, Variational principles and cosmological models in higher order gravity, Ph.D. thesis, Liege U., 1998. gr-qc/9902044.
- [16] S. Cotsakis, J. Miritzis and L. Querella, Variational and conformal structure of nonlinear metric connection gravitational Lagrangians, J. Math. Phys. 40 (1999) 3063–3071, [gr-qc/9712025].
- [17] L. Järv, M. Rünkla, M. Saal and O. Vilson, Nonmetricity formulation of general relativity and its scalar-tensor extension, Phys. Rev. D97 (2018) 124025, [1802.00492].
- [18] A. Conroy and T. Koivisto, The spectrum of symmetric teleparallel gravity, 1710.05708.
- [19] B. Li, J. D. Barrow and D. F. Mota, The Cosmology of Ricci-Tensor-Squared gravity in the Palatini variational approach, Phys. Rev. D76 (2007) 104047, [0707.2664].
- [20] B. Li, D. F. Mota and D. J. Shaw, Microscopic and Macroscopic Behaviors of Palatini Modified Gravity Theories, Phys. Rev. D78 (2008) 064018, [0805.3428].
- [21] Q. Exirifard and M. M. Sheikh-Jabbari, Lovelock gravity at the crossroads of Palatini and metric formulations, Phys. Lett. B661 (2008) 158–161, [0705.1879].
- [22] V. I. Afonso, C. Bejarano, J. Beltran Jimenez, G. J. Olmo and E. Orazi, The trivial role of torsion in projective invariant theories of gravity with non-minimally coupled matter fields, Class. Quant. Grav. 34 (2017) 235003, [1705.03806].
- [23] V. I. Afonso, G. J. Olmo, E. Orazi and D. Rubiera-Garcia, A correspondence between modified gravity and General Relativity with scalar fields, 1810.04239.
- [24] V.-M. Enckell, K. Enqvist, S. Räsänen and L.-P. Wahlman, Inflation with R² term in the Palatini formalism, 1810.05536.
- [25] I. Antoniadis, A. Karam, A. Lykkas and K. Tamvakis, Palatini inflation in models with an R² term, 1810.10418.

- [26] U. Lindstrom, The Palatini Variational Principle and a Class of Scalar-Tensor Theories, Nuovo Cim. B35 (1976) 130–136.
- [27] U. Lindström, Comments on the Jordan-Brans-Dicke scalar-field theory of gravitation, Nuovo Cimento B Serie 32 (Apr., 1976) 298–302.
- [28] N. Van Den Bergh, The Palatini variational principle for the general Bergmann-Wagoner-Nordtvedt theory of graviation, J. Math Phys. 22 (1981) 2245.
- [29] F. Bauer and D. A. Demir, Inflation with Non-Minimal Coupling: Metric versus Palatini Formulations, Phys. Lett. B665 (2008) 222–226, [0803.2664].
- [30] F. Bauer and D. A. Demir, Higgs-Palatini Inflation and Unitarity, Phys. Lett. B698 (2011) 425–429, [1012.2900].
- [31] T. Koivisto and H. Kurki-Suonio, Cosmological perturbations in the palatini formulation of modified gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) 2355-2369, [astro-ph/0509422].
- [32] S. Räsänen and P. Wahlman, *Higgs inflation with loop corrections in the Palatini formulation*, *JCAP* **1711** (2017) 047, [1709.07853].
- [33] V.-M. Enckell, K. Enqvist, S. Räsänen and E. Tomberg, *Higgs inflation at the hilltop*, *JCAP* 1806 (2018) 005, [1802.09299].
- [34] T. Markkanen, T. Tenkanen, V. Vaskonen and H. Veermäe, Quantum corrections to quartic inflation with a non-minimal coupling: metric vs. Palatini, 1712.04874.
- [35] A. Kozak and A. Borowiec, *Palatini frames in scalar-tensor theories of gravity*, 1808.05598.
- [36] L. Järv, A. Racioppi and T. Tenkanen, Palatini side of inflationary attractors, Phys. Rev. D97 (2018) 083513, [1712.08471].
- [37] J. R. Espinosa, G. F. Giudice and A. Riotto, Cosmological implications of the Higgs mass measurement, JCAP 0805 (2008) 002, [0710.2484].
- [38] A. O. Barvinsky, A. Yu. Kamenshchik and A. A. Starobinsky, Inflation scenario via the Standard Model Higgs boson and LHC, JCAP 0811 (2008) 021, [0809.2104].
- [39] A. O. Barvinsky, A. Yu. Kamenshchik, C. Kiefer, A. A. Starobinsky and C. Steinwachs, Asymptotic freedom in inflationary cosmology with a non-minimally coupled Higgs field, JCAP 0912 (2009) 003, [0904.1698].
- [40] C. P. Burgess, H. M. Lee and M. Trott, Power-counting and the Validity of the Classical Approximation During Inflation, JHEP 09 (2009) 103, [0902.4465].
- [41] L. A. Popa and A. Caramete, Cosmological Constraints on Higgs Boson Mass, Astrophys. J. 723 (2010) 803–811, [1009.1293].
- [42] A. De Simone, M. P. Hertzberg and F. Wilczek, Running Inflation in the Standard Model, Phys. Lett. B678 (2009) 1–8, [0812.4946].
- [43] F. L. Bezrukov, A. Magnin and M. Shaposhnikov, Standard Model Higgs boson mass from inflation, Phys. Lett. B675 (2009) 88–92, [0812.4950].
- [44] F. Bezrukov and M. Shaposhnikov, Standard Model Higgs boson mass from inflation: Two loop analysis, JHEP 07 (2009) 089, [0904.1537].
- [45] A. O. Barvinsky, A. Yu. Kamenshchik, C. Kiefer, A. A. Starobinsky and C. F. Steinwachs, *Higgs boson, renormalization group, and naturalness in cosmology, Eur. Phys. J.* C72 (2012) 2219, [0910.1041].
- [46] F. Bezrukov, A. Magnin, M. Shaposhnikov and S. Sibiryakov, *Higgs inflation: consistency and generalisations*, JHEP 01 (2011) 016, [1008.5157].
- [47] F. Bezrukov, M. Yu. Kalmykov, B. A. Kniehl and M. Shaposhnikov, *Higgs Boson Mass and New Physics*, JHEP 10 (2012) 140, [1205.2893].

- [48] K. Allison, Higgs xi-inflation for the 125-126 GeV Higgs: a two-loop analysis, JHEP 02 (2014) 040, [1306.6931].
- [49] A. Salvio, Higgs Inflation at NNLO after the Boson Discovery, Phys. Lett. B727 (2013) 234–239, [1308.2244].
- [50] M. Shaposhnikov, Cosmology: theory, PoS EPS-HEP2013 (2013) 155, [1311.4979].
- [51] J. Weenink and T. Prokopec, Gauge invariant cosmological perturbations for the nonminimally coupled inflaton field, Phys. Rev. D82 (2010) 123510, [1007.2133].
- [52] X. Calmet and T.-C. Yang, Frame Transformations of Gravitational Theories, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A28 (2013) 1350042, [1211.4217].
- [53] C. F. Steinwachs and A. Yu. Kamenshchik, Non-minimal Higgs Inflation and Frame Dependence in Cosmology, 1301.5543.
- [54] T. Prokopec and J. Weenink, Naturalness in Higgs inflation in a frame independent formalism, 1403.3219.
- [55] A. Yu. Kamenshchik and C. F. Steinwachs, Question of quantum equivalence between Jordan frame and Einstein frame, Phys. Rev. D91 (2015) 084033, [1408.5769].
- [56] D. Burns, S. Karamitsos and A. Pilaftsis, Frame-Covariant Formulation of Inflation in Scalar-Curvature Theories, Nucl. Phys. B907 (2016) 785–819, [1603.03730].
- [57] J. Fumagalli and M. Postma, UV (in)sensitivity of Higgs inflation, JHEP 05 (2016) 049, [1602.07234].
- [58] Y. Hamada, H. Kawai, Y. Nakanishi and K.-y. Oda, Meaning of the field dependence of the renormalization scale in Higgs inflation, Phys. Rev. D95 (2017) 103524, [1610.05885].
- [59] S. Karamitsos and A. Pilaftsis, Frame Covariant Nonminimal Multifield Inflation, Nucl. Phys. B927 (2018) 219–254, [1706.07011].
- [60] S. Karamitsos and A. Pilaftsis, On the Cosmological Frame Problem, in 17th Hellenic School and Workshops on Elementary Particle Physics and Gravity (CORFU2017) Corfu, Greece, September 2-28, 2017, 2018, 1801.07151.
- [61] D. P. George, S. Mooij and M. Postma, Quantum corrections in Higgs inflation: the real scalar case, JCAP 1402 (2014) 024, [1310.2157].
- [62] M. Postma and M. Volponi, Equivalence of the Einstein and Jordan frames, Phys. Rev. D90 (2014) 103516, [1407.6874].
- [63] T. Prokopec and J. Weenink, Uniqueness of the gauge invariant action for cosmological perturbations, JCAP 1212 (2012) 031, [1209.1701].
- [64] M. Herrero-Valea, Anomalies, equivalence and renormalization of cosmological frames, Phys. Rev. D93 (2016) 105038, [1602.06962].
- [65] S. Pandey, S. Pal and N. Banerjee, Equivalence of Einstein and Jordan frames in quantized cosmological models, 1611.07043.
- [66] S. Pandey and N. Banerjee, Equivalence of Jordan and Einstein frames at the quantum level, Eur. Phys. J. Plus 132 (2017) 107, [1610.00584].
- [67] J. L. F. Barbon and J. R. Espinosa, On the Naturalness of Higgs Inflation, Phys. Rev. D79 (2009) 081302, [0903.0355].
- [68] M. P. Hertzberg, On Inflation with Non-minimal Coupling, JHEP 11 (2010) 023, [1002.2995].
- [69] F. Bezrukov, D. Gorbunov and M. Shaposhnikov, Late and early time phenomenology of Higgs-dependent cutoff, JCAP 1110 (2011) 001, [1106.5019].

- [70] X. Calmet and R. Casadio, Self-healing of unitarity in Higgs inflation, Phys. Lett. B734 (2014) 17–20, [1310.7410].
- [71] Z.-Z. Xianyu, J. Ren and H.-J. He, Gravitational Interaction of Higgs Boson and Weak Boson Scattering, Phys. Rev. D88 (2013) 096013, [1305.0251].
- [72] J. Ren, Z.-Z. Xianyu and H.-J. He, Higgs Gravitational Interaction, Weak Boson Scattering, and Higgs Inflation in Jordan and Einstein Frames, JCAP 1406 (2014) 032, [1404.4627].
- [73] A. Escrivà and C. Germani, Beyond dimensional analysis: Higgs and new Higgs inflations do not violate unitarity, Phys. Rev. D95 (2017) 123526, [1612.06253].
- [74] J. R. Espinosa, G. F. Giudice, E. Morgante, A. Riotto, L. Senatore, A. Strumia et al., The cosmological Higgstory of the vacuum instability, JHEP 09 (2015) 174, [1505.04825].
- [75] J. R. Espinosa, Implications of the top (and Higgs) mass for vacuum stability, PoS TOP2015 (2016) 043, [1512.01222].
- [76] G. Iacobellis and I. Masina, Stationary configurations of the Standard Model Higgs potential: electroweak stability and rising inflection point, Phys. Rev. D94 (2016) 073005, [1604.06046].
- [77] M. Butenschoen, B. Dehnadi, A. H. Hoang, V. Mateu, M. Preisser and I. W. Stewart, Top Quark Mass Calibration for Monte Carlo Event Generators, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 232001, [1608.01318].
- [78] J. R. Espinosa, M. Garny, T. Konstandin and A. Riotto, Gauge-Independent Scales Related to the Standard Model Vacuum Instability, Phys. Rev. D95 (2017) 056004, [1608.06765].
- [79] F. Bezrukov and M. Shaposhnikov, Higgs inflation at the critical point, Phys. Lett. B734 (2014) 249–254, [1403.6078].
- [80] F. Bezrukov, J. Rubio and M. Shaposhnikov, Living beyond the edge: Higgs inflation and vacuum metastability, Phys. Rev. D92 (2015) 083512, [1412.3811].
- [81] J. Rubio, Higgs inflation and vacuum stability, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 631 (2015) 012032, [1502.07952].
- [82] D. P. George, S. Mooij and M. Postma, Quantum corrections in Higgs inflation: the Standard Model case, JCAP 1604 (2016) 006, [1508.04660].
- [83] I. D. Saltas, Higgs inflation and quantum gravity: An exact renormalisation group approach, JCAP 1602 (2016) 048, [1512.06134].
- [84] V.-M. Enckell, K. Enqvist and S. Nurmi, Observational signatures of Higgs inflation, JCAP 1607 (2016) 047, [1603.07572].
- [85] I. G. Moss, Covariant one-loop quantum gravity and Higgs inflation, 1409.2108.
- [86] F. Bezrukov, M. Pauly and J. Rubio, On the robustness of the primordial power spectrum in renormalized Higgs inflation, JCAP 1802 (2018) 040, [1706.05007].
- [87] Y. Hamada, H. Kawai, K.-y. Oda and S. C. Park, Higgs Inflation is Still Alive after the Results from BICEP2, Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 241301, [1403.5043].
- [88] A. Salvio, Initial Conditions for Critical Higgs Inflation, Phys. Lett. B780 (2018) 111–117, [1712.04477].
- [89] I. Masina, Ruling out Critical Higgs Inflation?, 1805.02160.
- [90] R. Jinno and K. Kaneta, Hill-climbing inflation, Phys. Rev. D96 (2017) 043518, [1703.09020].
- [91] R. Jinno, K. Kaneta and K.-y. Oda, *Hill-climbing Higgs inflation*, *Phys. Rev.* D97 (2018) 023523, [1705.03696].
- [92] I. D. Novikov, A. G. Polnarev, A. A. Starobinskii and I. B. Zeldovich, *Primordial black holes*, Astron. Astrophys. 80 (Nov., 1979) 104–109.

- [93] G. F. Chapline, Cosmological effects of primordial black holes, Nature 253 (1975) 251–252.
- [94] A. Dolgov and J. Silk, Baryon isocurvature fluctuations at small scales and baryonic dark matter, Phys. Rev. D47 (1993) 4244–4255.
- [95] K. Jedamzik, Primordial black hole formation during the QCD epoch, Phys. Rev. D55 (1997) 5871–5875, [astro-ph/9605152].
- [96] P. Ivanov, P. Naselsky and I. Novikov, Inflation and primordial black holes as dark matter, Phys. Rev. D50 (1994) 7173–7178.
- [97] J. Garcia-Bellido, A. D. Linde and D. Wands, Density perturbations and black hole formation in hybrid inflation, Phys. Rev. D54 (1996) 6040-6058, [astro-ph/9605094].
- [98] J. Yokoyama, Formation of MACHO primordial black holes in inflationary cosmology, Astron. Astrophys. 318 (1997) 673, [astro-ph/9509027].
- [99] P. Ivanov, Nonlinear metric perturbations and production of primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D57 (1998) 7145–7154, [astro-ph/9708224].
- [100] D. Blais, C. Kiefer and D. Polarski, Can primordial black holes be a significant part of dark matter?, Phys. Lett. B535 (2002) 11–16, [astro-ph/0203520].
- [101] VIRGO, LIGO SCIENTIFIC collaboration, B. P. Abbott et al., Binary Black Hole Mergers in the first Advanced LIGO Observing Run, Phys. Rev. X6 (2016) 041015, [1606.04856].
- [102] B. J. Carr and S. W. Hawking, Black holes in the early Universe, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 168 (1974) 399–415.
- [103] B. J. Carr, The Primordial black hole mass spectrum, Astrophys. J. 201 (1975) 1–19.
- [104] J. Garcia-Bellido and E. Ruiz Morales, Primordial black holes from single field models of inflation, Phys. Dark Univ. 18 (2017) 47–54, [1702.03901].
- [105] J. M. Ezquiaga, J. Garcia-Bellido and E. Ruiz Morales, Primordial Black Hole production in Critical Higgs Inflation, Phys. Lett. B776 (2018) 345–349, [1705.04861].
- [106] K. Kannike, L. Marzola, M. Raidal and H. Veermäe, Single Field Double Inflation and Primordial Black Holes, JCAP 1709 (2017) 020, [1705.06225].
- [107] C. Germani and T. Prokopec, On primordial black holes from an inflection point, Phys. Dark Univ. 18 (2017) 6–10, [1706.04226].
- [108] H. Motohashi and W. Hu, Primordial Black Holes and Slow-Roll Violation, Phys. Rev. D96 (2017) 063503, [1706.06784].
- [109] Y. Gong and Y. Gong, Primordial black holes and second order gravitational waves from ultra-slow-roll inflation, JCAP 1807 (2018) 007, [1707.09578].
- [110] G. Ballesteros and M. Taoso, Primordial black hole dark matter from single field inflation, Phys. Rev. D97 (2018) 023501, [1709.05565].
- [111] B. J. Carr, K. Kohri, Y. Sendouda and J. Yokoyama, New cosmological constraints on primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D81 (2010) 104019, [0912.5297].
- [112] B. Carr, M. Raidal, T. Tenkanen, V. Vaskonen and H. Veermäe, Primordial black hole constraints for extended mass functions, Phys. Rev. D96 (2017) 023514, [1705.05567].
- [113] B. Carr, F. Kuhnel and M. Sandstad, Primordial Black Holes as Dark Matter, Phys. Rev. D94 (2016) 083504, [1607.06077].
- [114] S. Downes and B. Dutta, Inflection Points and the Power Spectrum, Phys. Rev. D87 (2013) 083518, [1211.1707].
- [115] S. Dutta, K. Hagiwara, Q.-S. Yan and K. Yoshida, Constraints on the electroweak chiral Lagrangian from the precision data, Nucl. Phys. B790 (2008) 111–137, [0705.2277].

- [116] ATLAS, CMS collaboration, G. Aad et al., Combined Measurement of the Higgs Boson Mass in pp Collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 7$ and 8 TeV with the ATLAS and CMS Experiments, Phys. Rev. Lett. **114** (2015) 191803, [1503.07589].
- [117] CMS collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., Measurement of the top quark mass using proton-proton data at $\sqrt{(s)} = 7$ and 8 TeV, Phys. Rev. D93 (2016) 072004, [1509.04044].
- [118] http://www.inr.ac.ru/~fedor/SM/.
- [119] D. G. Figueroa, Preheating the Universe from the Standard Model Higgs, AIP Conf. Proc. 1241 (2010) 578–587, [0911.1465].
- [120] D. G. Figueroa, J. Garcia-Bellido and F. Torrenti, Decay of the standard model Higgs field after inflation, Phys. Rev. D92 (2015) 083511, [1504.04600].
- [121] J. Repond and J. Rubio, Combined Preheating on the lattice with applications to Higgs inflation, JCAP 1607 (2016) 043, [1604.08238].
- [122] Y. Ema, R. Jinno, K. Mukaida and K. Nakayama, Violent Preheating in Inflation with Nonminimal Coupling, JCAP 1702 (2017) 045, [1609.05209].
- [123] D. H. Lyth and A. R. Liddle, The primordial density perturbation: Cosmology, inflation and the origin of structure. 2009.
- [124] V. Faraoni, A New solution for inflation, Am. J. Phys. 69 (2001) 372–376, [physics/0006030].
- [125] W. H. Kinney, Horizon crossing and inflation with large eta, Phys. Rev. D72 (2005) 023515, [gr-qc/0503017].
- [126] J. Martin, H. Motohashi and T. Suyama, Ultra Slow-Roll Inflation and the non-Gaussianity Consistency Relation, Phys. Rev. D87 (2013) 023514, [1211.0083].
- [127] K. Dimopoulos, Ultra slow-roll inflation demystified, Phys. Lett. B775 (2017) 262–265, [1707.05644].
- [128] C. Pattison, V. Vennin, H. Assadullahi and D. Wands, The attractive behaviour of ultra-slow-roll inflation, JCAP 1808 (2018) 048, [1806.09553].
- [129] C. Pattison, V. Vennin, H. Assadullahi and D. Wands, Quantum diffusion during inflation and primordial black holes, JCAP 1710 (2017) 046, [1707.00537].
- [130] V. F. Mukhanov, Quantum Theory of Gauge Invariant Cosmological Perturbations, Sov. Phys. JETP 67 (1988) 1297–1302.
- [131] N. D. Birrell and P. C. W. Davies, *Quantum Fields in Curved Space*. Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, UK, 1984, 10.1017/CBO9780511622632.
- [132] A. M. Green, A. R. Liddle, K. A. Malik and M. Sasaki, A New calculation of the mass fraction of primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D70 (2004) 041502, [astro-ph/0403181].
- [133] S. Young, C. T. Byrnes and M. Sasaki, Calculating the mass fraction of primordial black holes, JCAP 1407 (2014) 045, [1405.7023].
- [134] K. Ando, K. Inomata and M. Kawasaki, Primordial black holes and uncertainties in the choice of the window function, Phys. Rev. D97 (2018) 103528, [1802.06393].
- [135] J. C. Niemeyer and K. Jedamzik, Dynamics of primordial black hole formation, Phys. Rev. D59 (1999) 124013, [astro-ph/9901292].
- [136] I. Musco, J. C. Miller and L. Rezzolla, Computations of primordial black hole formation, Class. Quant. Grav. 22 (2005) 1405–1424, [gr-qc/0412063].
- [137] T. Harada, C.-M. Yoo and K. Kohri, Threshold of primordial black hole formation, Phys. Rev. D88 (2013) 084051, [1309.4201].

- [138] I. Musco and J. C. Miller, Primordial black hole formation in the early universe: critical behaviour and self-similarity, Class. Quant. Grav. 30 (2013) 145009, [1201.2379].
- [139] C.-M. Yoo, T. Harada, J. Garriga and K. Kohri, PBH abundance from random Gaussian curvature perturbations and a local density threshold, 1805.03946.
- [140] C. Germani and I. Musco, The abundance of primordial black holes depends on the shape of the inflationary power spectrum, 1805.04087.
- [141] J. H. MacGibbon, Can Planck-mass relics of evaporating black holes close the universe?, Nature 329 (1987) 308–309.
- [142] J. D. Barrow, E. J. Copeland and A. R. Liddle, The Cosmology of black hole relics, Phys. Rev. D46 (1992) 645–657.
- [143] B. J. Carr, J. H. Gilbert and J. E. Lidsey, Black hole relics and inflation: Limits on blue perturbation spectra, Phys. Rev. D50 (1994) 4853-4867, [astro-ph/9405027].
- [144] A. M. Green and A. R. Liddle, Constraints on the density perturbation spectrum from primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D56 (1997) 6166-6174, [astro-ph/9704251].
- [145] S. Alexeyev, A. Barrau, G. Boudoul, O. Khovanskaya and M. Sazhin, Black hole relics in string gravity: Last stages of Hawking evaporation, Class. Quant. Grav. 19 (2002) 4431–4444, [gr-qc/0201069].
- [146] P. Chen and R. J. Adler, Black hole remnants and dark matter, Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. 124 (2003) 103–106, [gr-qc/0205106].
- [147] A. Barrau, D. Blais, G. Boudoul and D. Polarski, Peculiar relics from primordial black holes in the inflationary paradigm, Annalen Phys. 13 (2004) 115–123, [astro-ph/0303330].
- [148] P. Chen, Inflation induced Planck-size black hole remnants as dark matter, New Astron. Rev. 49 (2005) 233-239, [astro-ph/0406514].
- [149] K. Nozari and S. H. Mehdipour, Gravitational uncertainty and black hole remnants, Mod. Phys. Lett. A20 (2005) 2937–2948, [0809.3144].
- [150] A. Salvio and A. Mazumdar, Classical and Quantum Initial Conditions for Higgs Inflation, Phys. Lett. B750 (2015) 194–200, [1506.07520].
- [151] A. Vilenkin, The Birth of Inflationary Universes, Phys. Rev. D27 (1983) 2848.
- [152] M. Biagetti, G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, Primordial Black Holes from Inflation and Quantum Diffusion, JCAP 1807 (2018) 032, [1804.07124].
- [153] J. M. Ezquiaga and J. García-Bellido, Quantum diffusion beyond slow-roll: implications for primordial black-hole production, JCAP 1808 (2018) 018, [1805.06731].
- [154] D. Cruces, C. Germani and T. Prokopec, Failure of the stochastic approach to inflation in constant-roll and ultra-slow-roll, 1807.09057.
- [155] L. Pinol, S. Renaux-Petel and Y. Tada, A critical look at stochastic inflation, 1806.10126.
- [156] G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias, S. Matarrese and A. Riotto, Primordial Black Holes from Inflation and non-Gaussianity, JCAP 1803 (2018) 016, [1801.09415].
- [157] A. A. Starobinsky, Spectrum of adiabatic perturbations in the universe when there are singularities in the inflation potential, JETP Lett. 55 (1992) 489–494.
- [158] J. H. MacGibbon, Quark and gluon jet emission from primordial black holes. 2. The Lifetime emission, Phys. Rev. D44 (1991) 376–392.
- [159] P. F. de Salas, M. Lattanzi, G. Mangano, G. Miele, S. Pastor and O. Pisanti, Bounds on very low reheating scenarios after Planck, Phys. Rev. D92 (2015) 123534, [1511.00672].

- [160] M. D'Onofrio and K. Rummukainen, Standard model cross-over on the lattice, Phys. Rev. D93 (2016) 025003, [1508.07161].
- [161] J. D. Barrow, Cosmological baryon annihilation, Monthly Notices of the Royal Astronomical Society 192 (1980) 19P-23P.
- [162] J. D. Barrow, E. J. Copeland, E. W. Kolb and A. R. Liddle, Baryogenesis in extended inflation. 1. Baryogenesis via production and decay of supermassive bosons, Phys. Rev. D43 (1991) 977–983.
- [163] J. D. Barrow, E. J. Copeland, E. W. Kolb and A. R. Liddle, Baryogenesis in extended inflation. 2. Baryogenesis via primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D43 (1991) 984–994.
- [164] A. D. Dolgov and D. Ejlli, Relic gravitational waves from light primordial black holes, Phys. Rev. D84 (2011) 024028, [1105.2303].
- [165] D. H. Lyth, K. A. Malik and M. Sasaki, A General proof of the conservation of the curvature perturbation, JCAP 0505 (2005) 004, [astro-ph/0411220].
- [166] C. Gordon, Adiabatic and entropy perturbations in cosmology, Ph.D. thesis, Portsmouth U., 2001. astro-ph/0112523.
- [167] V. F. Mukhanov, H. A. Feldman and R. H. Brandenberger, Theory of cosmological perturbations. Part 1. Classical perturbations. Part 2. Quantum theory of perturbations. Part 3. Extensions, Phys. Rept. 215 (1992) 203–333.
- [168] H. Motohashi, A. A. Starobinsky and J. Yokoyama, Inflation with a constant rate of roll, JCAP 1509 (2015) 018, [1411.5021].
- [169] Z. Yi and Y. Gong, On the constant-roll inflation, JCAP 1803 (2018) 052, [1712.07478].